From the Department of Medicine, Solna Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden

HMGB1: REGULATION OF INFLAMMATORY FUNCTIONS AND THERAPEUTIC BLOCKADE

Peter Lundbäck



Stockholm 2015

All previously published papers were reproduced with permission from the publishers. Published by Karolinska Institutet. Printed by E-Print AB © Peter Lundbäck, 2015

ISBN 978-91-7549-853-9

HMGB1: REGULATION OF INFLAMMATORY FUNCTIONS AND THERAPEUTIC BLOCKADE

THESIS FOR DOCTORAL DEGREE (Ph.D.)

AKADEMISK AVHANDLING

som för avläggande av medicine doktorsexamen vid Karolinska Institutet offentligen försvaras i CMM Lecture Hall, L8:00, Karolinska Universitetssjukhuset, Solna

Friday April 24th, 2015, at 9:00

By

Peter Lundbäck

Opponent: Principal Supervisor: Professor Helena Erlandsson Harris Professor Gunther Hartman University of Bonn, Germany Karolinska Institutet Department of Clinical Chemistry and Clinical Department of Medicine, Solna Pharmacology Examination Board: Co-supervisors: Associate Professor Nandakumar Kutty-Selva Professor Ulf Andersson Karolinska Institutet Karolinska Institutet Department of Medical Biochemistry and Department of Women's and Children's Health **Biophysics** Professor Elias Arnér Professor Kevin I. Tracev The Feinstein Institute for Medical Karolinska Institutet Research Department of Medical Biochemistry and **Biophysics Department of Biomedical Sciences** Associate Professor Per Eriksson Linköpings Universitet Department of Clinical and Experimental

Medicine

If it was easy, everyone would be doing it

To my little family

ABSTRACT

The intracellular protein High Mobility Group Box Protein 1 (HMGB1) has been identified as a pivotal mediator of inflammation. HMGB1 can be released by various mechanisms and as an inflammatory mediator it induces both migration of inflammatory cells and cytokine production. Consequently, HMGB1 has been demonstrated to contribute to pathology in several inflammatory conditions. Increasing evidence indicate that HMGB1 post-translational modifications (PTMs) regulate both secretion and function of HMGB1.

The focus of this thesis work has been to investigate how selected PTMs regulate HMGB1 function and release and to define the presence of such modifications on HMGB1 in synovial fluid from patients with juvenile idiopathic arthritis (JIA). Furthermore, I have set the basis for HMGB1-blockade as a clinical treatment option by generating and characterizing the first known chimeric, humanized anti-HMGB1 antibody.

To examine the impact of redox-dependent PTMs on HMGB1 function, we first generated several cysteine redox isoforms of HMGB1. We found that all cysteines residues (C23, C45 and C106) required a defined redox state. A disulfide bridge between C23 and C45 with a concomitant C106 thiol was necessary for HMGB1 mediated cytokine-induction. In this disulfide redox isoform, HMGB1 activates TLR4. Furthermore, I have studied PTMs and their impact on HMGB1 secretion. We demonstrated that NLRC4 inflammasome activation induces hyperacetylation of key lysine stretches known to be associated with HMGB1 secretion, independently of priming signals. Addition of a priming signal induced reactive oxygen species (ROS) that stimulated a structural transition of HMGB1 to its cytokine-inducing, disulfide form. Hyperacetylated HMGB1 correlated significantly with inflammatory HMGB1 redox isoforms in joint fluid from JIA patients, indicating that HMGB1 is actively secreted during JIA and possesses inflammatory properties.

In addition, I recorded beneficial effects of mouse monoclonal anti-HMGB1 antibody (m2G7) treatment in experimental arthritis and in acetaminopheninduced liver injury. Importantly, I could demonstrate that a partly humanized version of the antibody (h2G7) retained its *in vitro* properties and *in vivo* therapeutic effects.

In conclusion, this thesis has significantly increased the understanding of the regulation of HMGB1 secretion and function during inflammation. The generation of an anti-HMGB1 chimeric antibody is an important step in development of a clinical anti-HMGB1 treatment.

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

- I. Redox modification of cysteine residues regulates the cytokine activity of high mobility group box-1 (HMGB1) Huan Yang, <u>Peter Lundbäck</u>, Lars Ottosson, Helena Erlandsson-Harris, Emilie Venereau, Marco E. Bianchi, Yousef Al-Abed, Ulf Andersson, Kevin J. Tracey, Daniel J. Antoine *Molecular Medicine*. 2012 Mar 30;18:250-9
- II. TLR activation regulates damage-associated molecular pattern isoforms released during pyroptosis Sanna Nyström, Daniel Antoine*, <u>Peter Lundbäck</u>*, John G. Lock, Andreia F. Nita, Kari Högstrand, Alf Grandien, Helena Erlandsson-Harris, Ulf Andersson, Steven E. Applequist *EMBO Journal*. 2013 Jan 9;32(1):86-99
- III. Characterization of the inflammatory properties of actively released HMGB1 in juvenile idiopathic arthritis <u>Peter Lundbäck</u>, Pernilla Stridh, Lena Klevenvall, Rosalind E. Jenkins, Marie Fischer, Erik Sundberg, Ulf Andersson, Daniel J. Antoine, Helena Erlandsson Harris *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling.* 2014 Dec 22.
- IV. Monoclonal anti-HMGB1 (high mobility group box chromosomal protein 1) antibody protection in two experimental arthritis models Hanna Schierbeck, <u>Peter Lundbäck</u>, Karin Palmblad, Lena Klevenvall, Helena Erlandsson-Harris, Ulf Andersson, Lars Ottosson *Molecular Medicine*. 2011 Sep-Oct;17(9-10):1039-44
- V. Successful therapeutic HMGB1 neutralization using a humanized, chimeric monoclonal antibody

Peter Lundbäck, Jonathan D. Lea, Agnieszka Sowinska, Lars Ottosson, Camilla Melin-Fürst, Johanna Steen, Joanna I. Clarke, Anja Kipar, Lena Klevenvall, Huan Yang, Karin Palmblad, B. Kevin Park, Kevin J. Tracey, Anna Blom, Ulf Andersson, Daniel J. Antoine, and Helena Erlandsson Harris *Manuscript*

*denotes equal contribution

RELATED PUBLICATIONS

Novel role of PKR in inflammasome activation and HMGB1 release

Lu B, Nakamura T, Inouye K, Li J, Tang Y, <u>Lundbäck P</u>, Valdes-Ferrer SI, Olofsson PS, Kalb T, Roth J, Zou Y, Erlandsson-Harris H, Yang H, Ting JP, Wang H, Andersson U, Antoine DJ, Chavan SS, Hotamisligil GS, Tracey KJ *Nature*. 2012 Aug 30;488(7413):670-4

JAK/STAT1 signaling promotes HMGB1 hyperacetylation and nuclear translocation

Lu B, Antoine DJ, Kwan K, <u>Lundbäck P</u>, Wähämaa H, Schierbeck H, Robinson M, Van Zoelen MA, Yang H, Li J, Erlandsson-Harris H, Chavan SS, Wang H, Andersson U, Tracey KJ *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2014 Feb 25;111(8):3068-73

Spinal HMGB1 induces TLR4-mediated long-lasting hypersensitivity and glial

activation and regulates pain-like behavior in experimental arthritis Agalave NM, Larsson M, Abdelmoaty S, Su J, Baharpoor A, <u>Lundbäck P</u>, Palmblad K, Andersson U, Harris H, Svensson CI *Pain*. 2014 Sep;155(9):1802-13

MD-2 is required for disulfide HMGB1-dependent TLR4 signaling

Yang H, Wang H, Ju Z, Ragab AA, **Lundbäck P**, Long W, Valdes-Ferrer SI, He M, Pribis JP, Li J, Lu B, Gero D, Szabo C, Antoine DJ, Harris HE, Golenbock DT, Meng J, Roth J, Chavan SS, Andersson U, Billiar TR, Tracey KJ, Al-Abed Y *J Exp Med.* 2015 Jan 12;212(1):5-14

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1	INFLAMMATION AND IMMUNITY1				
	1.1	The Immune system1			
	1.2	Inflammation			
		1.2.1	Recognizing danger – innate immune sensors	2	
		1.2.2	TLRs – The toll keepers of immunity	3	
		1.2.3	Inflammasome activation - You Only Live Once	3	
	1.3	DAMPs		5	
2	HMC	GB1		7	
	2.1	Historical background			
	2.2	Regulation of HMGB1 release and inflammatory activity			
		2.2.1	Cytoplasmic shuttling and extracellular release	8	
	2.3	3 Inflammatory functions			
		2.3.1	HMGB1 and TLR4		
		2.3.2	HMGB1 and other receptors		
	2.4	HMGB1 in disease			
		2.4.1	Sepsis		
		2.4.2	Ischemia reperfusion (I/R) injury		
		2.4.3	Acetaminophen drug induced liver injury		
		2.4.4	Chronic inflammatory autoimmune diseases		
		2.4.5	HMGB1 and tissue regeneration		
	2.5	Opposing HMGB1 inflammatory effects			
3	Aims				
4	Meth	Methodological considerations			
	4.1	Recombinant protein production			
	4.2	Experimental animal models			
		4.2.1	Arthritis models		
		4.2.2	APAP-induced liver injury		
	4.3	HMGB1 and clinical samples			
		4.3.1	Characterization of HMGB1 PTMs		

Results and discussion		
5.1	Redox regulation of HMGB1 extracellular function	23
5.2	Regulation of HMGB1 release and the functional connection	26
5.3	HMGB1 as a mediator of chronic inflammation	29
5.4	Forwarding anti-HMGB1 therapy to the clinic	32
Concluding remarks		35
Acknowledgements		37
References		39
	Resu 5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 Con Ack Refe	Results and discussion.5.1Redox regulation of HMGB1 extracellular function5.2Regulation of HMGB1 release and the functional connection5.3HMGB1 as a mediator of chronic inflammation5.4Forwarding anti-HMGB1 therapy to the clinicConcluding remarksAcknowledgementsReferencesReferences

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AGEs	Advanced glycation end-products
AIM2	Absent in melanoma-2
ALR	AIM-like receptor
ALT	Alanine aminotransferase
ANA	Anti-nuclear antibodies
Anti-CCP	Anti-citrullinated protein antibody
APAP	Acetaminophen/Paracetamol
ASC	apoptosis-associated speck-like protein containing a CARD
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
AUC	Area under the curve
BIR	Baculovirus inhibitor repeat
CAPS	Cryopurin-associated periodic syndromes
CARD	Caspase activation and recruitment domain
CBP	Calmodulin-binding protein
CD	Cluster of differentiation
CDAMPs	Cell-death-associated molecular patterns
CIA	Collagen-induced arthritis
CID	Collision-induced dissociation
CII	Collagen type II
CLR	C-type lectin receptors
CRP	C-reactive protein
CYP450	Cytochrome P450
DAMPs	Damage-associated molecular patterns
DTT	Dithiothreitol
E. coli	Escherichia coli
Fc	Crystallizable fragment
FcR	Fc receptor
GMP	Good manufacturing practice
GSH	Glutathione
HAMA	Human anti-mouse antibodies
HATs	Histone acetyl transferase
HDACs	Histone deacetylase
HIN	Hematopoietic interferon-inducible nuclear protein
HMGB1	High mobility group box protein 1
HSPs	Heat shock proteins
IFN	Interferon
Ig	Immunoglobulin
IL	Interleukin
ILAR	International League of Association for Rheumatology
IP	Immunoprecipitation
IRFs	Interferon-regulatory factors
JAK	Janus kinase

JIA	Juvenile idiopathic arthritis
LDH	Lactate dehydrogenase
LPC	Lysophosphatidylcholine
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
LRR	Leucine rich repeats
mAbs	Monoclonal antibodies
MAS	Macrophage activation syndrome
MBL	Mannose-binding lectin
MD2	Myeloid differentiation factor-2
MHC	Major histocompatibility complex
MMP	Mitochondrial membrane potential
MSU	monosodium urate crystals
mtROS	mitochondrial ROS
MyD88	Myeloid differentiation primary response protein 88
NACHT	Nucleotide binding and oligomerization domain
NADPH	Nikotinamid-adenin-dinukleotidfosfat
NAIP	NLR apoptosis inhibitory protein
NAPQI	N-acetyl-para-benzoquinone imine
NETs	Neutrophil extracellular traps
NF-ĸB	Nuclear factor kappa B
NK cells	Natural killer cells
NLR	Nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain-like receptors
NLS	Nucelar localization sequences
NOX	NADPH-oxidase
NSAID	Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs
MMP-3	Matrix metalloproteinase 3
oxLDL	Oxidized low-density lipoprotein
pAbs	Polyclonal antibodies
PAMPs	Pathogen associated molecular patterns
РКС	Protein kinase C
PMA	Phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate
PRR	Pattern recognition receptor
PTMs	Post-translational modifications
PYD	Pyrin domain
RA	Rheumatoid arthritis
RAGE	Receptor for advanced glycated end-products
RF	Rheumatoid factor
RIG-I	Retinoic acid-inducible gene 1
RLRs	RIG-like receptors
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
SIRS	Systemic inflammatory response syndrome
SLE	Systemic lupus erythematosus
STAT	Signal transducer and activator of transcription
TBP	TATA binding protein
TIM-3	T cell immunoglobulin mucin-3

TIR	Toll/interleukin-1 receptor
TLRs	Toll-like receptors
TNF	Tumor necrosis factor
TRIF TRX	TIR-domain-containing adapter-inducing interferon-β Thioredoxin

1 INFLAMMATION AND IMMUNITY

Inflammation is a biological response elicited against invading pathogens or tissue damage induced by chemical or mechanical insult. The inflammatory response is orchestrated by cells and soluble mediators of the innate immune system that initiate a complex cascade of events in an attempt to induce cleareance of pathogenic agents and damaged cell material and to restore tissue homeostasis. Acute inflammation is a pivotal part of an immune response against microbial infections and tissue injury. However, if inflammation remains unresolved and uncontrolled after removal of the inducing agent, the inflammation itself may cause tissue destruction and this is a typical hallmark of many inflammatory diseases.

1.1 The Immune system

The immune system can be divided into the innate and the adaptive immune systems and has evolved in order to defend the human body against invading pathogens and tissue trauma. Innate immunity acts as a first line of defense and includes anatomical barriers (physical and chemical) that prevent the entry and colonization of pathogens. If the barrier is breached, tissue resident innate immune cells and soluble mediators have the important role of discriminating autologous from non-autologous material and, in addition, recognizing tissue damage. Innate immune cells are equipped with germline-encoded pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) that survey intra- and extra-cellular compartments for highly conserved pathogen structures. These conserved pathogen structures, also known as pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), are normally critical for pathogen survival and are evolutionarily conserved. Activation of PRRs can also occur by interaction with self-molecules, known as damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs). DAMPs are defined as endogenous molecules that are abberantly expressed and released by damaged cells and in some cases also by activated and stressed cells. Activation of PRRs instigates an immune and inflammatory effector response in an attempt to induce pathogen clearance, removal of dead cells and restoration of tissue homeostasis [1].

The innate immune system provides an instant response against invading pathogens or tissue damage (within hours) and has a generic specificity defined from birth. Due to evolutionary pressure by the immune system some pathogens have evolved and aquired features that make them undetectable for the innate immune system. If the innate immune system fails to recognize or eliminate an infection the adaptive immune response will take effect (within days-weeks). The adaptive immune system primarily protects us against re-infections and has 'endless' antigen specificity and memory function, in contrast to the innate immune response. Activation of the innate immune system is also fundamental in conducting an appropriate adaptive immune response since the inflammatory mediators produced by the innate immune system can polarize and regulate subsequent adaptive immune cell responses [2].

1.2 Inflammation

Tissue trauma can be of either infectious or non-infectious origin and both induce inflammatory responses. The main goals of an inflammatory response are to eliminate the inducing cause, remove

damaged tissue and to initiate a repair process in order to restore tissue function. Stimuli that induce acute inflammation are pathogens, necrotic tissue and foreign substances that cause non-physiological tissue death.

Upon such stimulations tissue guardian cells (primarily resident phagocytic cells but also mast cells) will become activated and secrete inflammatory mediators in an attempt to initiate clearance of the inducing agent. These inflammatory mediators include cytokines and chemokines that have auto-, para- and/or endocrine function on other cells [3]. Within a couple of hours the release of these inflammatory mediators also induces recruitment of blood-borne leukocytes to the site of inflammation or tissue trauma via a process called extravasion. Independently of the initiating cause the activation of cells and release of inflammatory mediators give rise of the classical signs of acute inflammation: *calor* (heat), *dolor* (pain), *rubor* (redness), *tumor* (swelling) and *functio laesa* (loss of function). Heat, redness and swelling are accounted for by an increased blood flow and endothelial leakage occurring within minutes after tissue injury. The pain alerts the host of an atypical state of the affected tissue and if the inflammatory reaction is dysregulated this can result in a loss of function. The inflammatory response is tightly controlled and mostly self-limited in order to avoid collateral tissue damage. An inappropriate and unresolved inflammatory response can lead to chronic inflammation. This may be induced by persistent infections, long-term exposure to immune irritants (silica or other adjuvant substances) or due to underlying autoimmunity disorders. In the latter, the host immunity has lost the control of sufficient self-tolerance [2].

1.2.1 Recognizing danger – innate immune sensors

The innate immune system detects a variety of pathogenic structures through both soluble and cellular pattern recognition receptors (PRRs). Acute phase proteins such as C-reactive protein (CRP) and mannosebinding lectin (MBL) are soluble PRRs that recognize pathogen specific carbohydrates and 'tag' pathogens as non-self, thus promoting phagocytosis and induction of complement-mediated attack. Cellular PRRs include toll-like receptors (TLRs), nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain-like receptors (NLRs), retinoic acid-inducible gene 1 (RIG-I)-like receptors (RLRs), C-type lectin receptors (CLRs) and absent in melanoma 2 (AIM2)-like receptors (ALRs) [4]. TLRs and CLRs are mainly expressed on the membrane surface whereas the RLRs, ALRs, NLRs and some TLRs are expressed intracellularly. Ligation of PRRs by PAMPs or DAMPs in most cases initiates intracellular signaling cascades that result in the production of proinflammatory mediators and cellular activation functions such as phagocytosis. Conversely, activation of ALRs and some NLRs may cause the assembly and activation of a large caspase-1 activating multiprotein complex called the inflammasome. A pathogen or tissue injury can cause simultaneous activation of multiple PRRs and the sum of those triggering events defines the extent of the consequent immune response. Activation of PRRs can also induce the expression and activation of other PRRs, thus causing a chain-reaction of controlled inflammatory events. Inappropriate regulation of PRR activation can potentially lead to states of chronic inflammation and autoimmune diseases [2].

1.2.2 TLRs – The toll keepers of immunity

TLRs are evolutionarily conserved receptors that are homologues to the *Drosophila* Toll protein, whose immunological importance in microbial infections was first discovered in 1996 [5]. TLRs are predominantly expressed in tissues exposed to the outer environment and in tissues with prominent immune function. Both immune cells and non-professional immune cells express TLRs, including phagocytes, B cells, T cells, endothelial cells, epithelial cells and fibroblasts. TLRs make up a family of 10 transmembrane-spanning proteins (TLR1 to 10) in humans and of 12 in mice (TLR1 to 9 and 11 to 13). Many tissues express at least one TLR but the highest diversity of TLRs is predominantly expressed by professional phagocytic immune cells [6]. TLRs are structurally composed of leucine-rich repeats (LRR) at the exterior N-terminal domain and have a cytoplasmic domain that is homologous to that of the interleukin (IL)-1 receptor, thus termed the Toll/IL-1 receptor (TIR) domain. All TLRs contain several LRRs and the ligand specificity for PAMPs and DAMPs resides among these regions. Some TLRs have extracellular co-receptors or adapter molecules that confer both specificity and responsiveness [7, 8].

TLR signaling is initiated by a ligand-induced homo- or hetero-dimerization followed by recruitment of other intracellular TIR adaptor proteins via the TIR domain. Ligation of different TLRs activates distinct signaling pathways depending on the integrated adaptor proteins. TLR transduction can roughly be divided into myeloid differentiation primary response protein 88 (MyD88)-dependent or -independent signaling pathways. Several transcription factor families become activated downstream of TLR signaling and the two major ones are nuclear factor-kappa B (NF- κ B) and the interferon-regulatory factors (IRFs). NF- κ B is mainly activated by the MyD88-dependent pathway that is utilized by most TLRs, and the effects of this activation are diverse, resulting in up-regulation of immune stimulatory cell surface proteins and production of pro-inflammatory mediators such as tumor necrosis factor (TNF), IL-1 β and IL-8. The MyD88 independent (or TIR-domain-containing adapter-inducing interferon- β (TRIF) dependent) pathway activates IRFs in addition to NF- κ B and induces the production of type I interferons (IFN) (mainly IFN α and IFN β)[7].

In contrast to other TLRs, TLR3, 7, 8 and 9 are expressed in the endosomal compartment rather than in the outer cellular membrane and are mainly activated by viral or bacterial nucleic acids [1]. Signal transduction for TLR3 is mediated via the adaptor molecule TRIF and, consequently mainly leads to the production of type I IFNs that are crucial for anti-viral responses. In contrast, TLR7, 8 and 9 utilize the MyD88-dependent pathway and activates both NF-κB and IRF signaling. TLR4 is the only TLR that can utilize both MyD88 and TRIF [7].

1.2.3 Inflammasome activation - You Only Live Once

The NLRs constitute a protein family of intracellularly expressed sensor proteins that become activated by cytosolic PAMPs and DAMPs [9]. Mutations in several of the 22 known human NLR genes are linked to auto-inflammatory and autoimmune diseases, emphasizing the role of NLRs in inflammation [10, 11]. NLRs contain three distinct domains including a C-terminal LRR domain that confers ligand sensing, a central nucleotide binding and oligomerization domain (NACHT), and an N-terminal effector domain. There are to date four known N-terminal effector domains and the subtype of the effector domain defines the subfamily of NLRs. NLRPs contain a pyrin domain (PYD), NLRCs a caspase activation and recruitment domain (CARD), NLRBs a baculovirus inhibitor repeat (BIR) domain and NLRA contains an acidic trans-activating domain [12-14] (**Figure 1**).

Activation of several NLRs results in oligomerization and formation of a large multiprotein inflammasome complex that have the capacity to activate inflammatory pro-caspases, especially autocleavage and activation of pro-caspase-1. The inflammasome complex is named after the component NLR. The NLRs lacking a CARD domain require the adaptor protein, apoptosis-associated speck-like protein containing a CARD (ASC), which contains a PYD and CARD domain. Once caspase-1 has become activated, proteolytic cleavage and activation of pro-IL1 β and pro-IL1 β is performed and the cleaved proteins are subsequently released in their active forms. IL1 β is a potent inflammatory mediator involved in both systemic and local inflammation is controlled on several levels. Inflammasome activation is also known to induce the release of DAMPs such as IL-1 α [15], IL-33 [16] and HMGB1 [17-19]. In addition to activation and release of inflammatory mediators, inflammasome activation can in certain cell types lead to cell death if sufficiently triggered. This programmed inflammatory type of cell death is denoted pyroptosis and is mainly a feature of macrophage inflammasome activation. The pyroptotic event can be regarded as an attempt to amplify the immunological response [13]. In addition to NLRs, other non-NLR proteins can also induce assembly of the inflammasome, including the DNA sensor AIM2 [20] and the RNA virus sensor RIG-I [21].



Figure 1: Structural domains of selected inflammasomes. Abbreviation: HIN = hematopoietic interferon-inducible nuclear protein.

There is an intricate interplay and crosstalk between different PRRs [22] and some require a signal from other PRRs in order to become fully activated. The NLRP3 inflammasome is the most studied inflammasome and requires two distinct signals to become activated. NLPR3 is unique among the NLRs in the sense that its low expression in resting cells is not sufficient for inflammasome activation [23, 24]. The priming signal (or the first signal) is usually the activation of a cell membrane-associated TLR or a cytokine receptor that results in increased expression of NLRP3 inflammasome components and pro-IL-1 β , whereas pro-IL-18 is believed to be more constitutively expressed. The second signal promotes oligomerization and activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome complex and is usually provided by DAMPs or PAMPs such as extracellular adenosine triphosphate (ATP), monosodium urate (MSU) crystals, alum crystals or nigericin [25]. The NLRC4 inflammasome (encoded by *Ipaf* in mice) is activated by the cytosolic bacterial component flagellin [26] and, in contrast to the NRLP3 inflammasome, does not require a priming signal [27]. Flagellin induced NLRC4 inflammasome activation is assisted by the BIR domain containing NLR neuronal apoptosis inhibitory protein 5 (NAIP5) [28]. In addition, flagellin activates the cell membrane expressed TLR5, highlighting that PRRs act at different levels to promote an inflammatory response.

Increasing evidence has suggested a significant role of caspase-11 (humans caspase-4 or -5) in inflammasome activation and pyroptosis [19, 29, 30]. Initial studies and generation of *Casp1-/-* mice utilized strain 129 embryonic stem cells and since *Casp1* and *Casp11* is localized in close proximity in the genome, *Casp1-/-* mice lack both caspase-1 and caspase-11. This circumstance led to the discovery of non-canonical caspase-11-dependent inflammasome activation. In this sense caspase-11 acts upstream by activating components of the canonical pathways that induce activation of caspase-1 and maturation of IL-1β. Caspase-11 activation alone is sufficient to induce pyroptosis but not maturation of IL-1β [19, 31].

1.3 DAMPs

DAMPs are endogenous molecules that have the capacity to induce an inflammatory response in similar manner as PAMPs. An infection may result in the release of DAMPs and in such cases PAMPs and DAMPs can act in synergy to induce an inflammatory response. However, DAMPs may also be released by non-infectious events and can then alone initiate and perpetuate inflammation via PRR activation. The striking similarities in PRR activation, receptor sharing, signaling and subsequent effects may justify the analogous naming of PAMPs and DAMPs. However, the definition and nomenclature of DAMPs are still elusive and alternative names such as alarmins [32], hyppos [33], danger-associated molecular patterns and cell-death-associated molecular patterns (CDAMPs) [34] have been or are still in use. Alarmins would perhaps serve as the best definition since the word DAMP does not apply to larger immune-stimulatory multimolecular structures such as microparticles, nuclear extracellular traps (NETs) or even intact organelles, all of which contain multiple DAMPs [35-37]. In addition, stressed and immune-stimulated cells may induce the release of certain DAMPs without cellular damage or death. Independently of ambiguity of the nomenclature, the word DAMP will be used throughout this thesis.

Under normal conditions DAMP molecules are expressed intra- or extra-cellularly and exert functions that are distinct from their pro-inflammatory effects. Exposure to infectious or sterile agents can induce DAMP expression and release or a functional transition that can lead to sterile inflammation. Sterile DAMP inducers include trauma, ischemia, hypoxia, asbestosis exposure and toxic drug metabolites [38]. DAMPs that originate from the extracellular compartment are for example hyaluronan fragments [39], heparin sulfate [40] and oxidized low density lipoprotein (oxLDL) [41]. However, the classical view of a DAMP is an intracellular protein that becomes released either passively from dying cells or via non-classical protein secretion. Intracellularly expressed DAMPs include HMGB1, S100 proteins [42], heat shock proteins (HSPs) [43], ATP [44], IL-1 α [45] and uric acid crystals [46]. Changes in the surrounding environment or molecular degradation are events that can potentially induce a pro-inflammatory transition. Once released and activated, DAMPs activate innate immune cells via PRRs either directly or indirectly. Some DAMPs also possess the capacity to restore tissue homeostasis by inducing reconstruction of the damaged tissue [35].

2 HMGB1

The protein HMGB1 has received a lot of attention over the past 15 years and is today considered as a prototypical DAMP. HMGB1 is an abundant intracellular protein that to a greater extent resides within the nucleus of most cells. HMGB1 can either be passively released as a result of cell death or alternatively secreted by activated immune cells such as monocytes, macrophages, dendritic cells, adenoid cells and natural killer (NK) cells [47-51]. Other non-immune cells including neurons, endothelial cells, smooth muscle cells and other cell types are also known to secrete HMGB1 [52-54]. HMGB1 function as a pleiotropic inflammatory mediator by activating several receptors.

2.1 Historical background

HMGB1 is a ubiquitously expressed protein present in most nucleated vertebrate cells with an extremely conserved sequence (99% between mammals). The name derives from its high mobility in gel electrophoresis [55] and the function of HMGB1 was first described as a regulator of DNA structure and transcription factor interactions. The 25kDa protein is structurally composed of two tandem DNA binding HMG domains (box A and box B) and a continuous stretch of acidic amino acids at the C-terminal domain (Figure 2). The HMG box family members are all capable of bending and regulating DNA structure by binding to the minor groove of DNA [56], and this is believed to be their main nuclear function. The binding of HMGB1 to DNA is very transient as compared to that of histones [57]. The highly conserved sequence, together with the fact that HMGB1-deficient mice die within 24h from birth highlight the importance of HMGB1 during development [58]. Other nuclear functions of HMGB1 include regulation of gene transcription. HMGB1 has the capacity to directly bind and affect nucleosome structure [59] and TATA binding protein (TBP) [60]. Furthermore, a direct interaction with certain transcription factors including members of the steroid hormone family [61], p53 [62], and NF-kB subunits [63] has been reported. HMGB1 is also known to regulate DNA repair processes by binding to damaged DNA [64]. Over the last 15 years significant attention has been focused on the fact that extracellular HMGB1 has pro-inflammatory effects distinct from its nuclear DNA binding properties.



Figure 2: Overview of HMGB1 protein and its structural domains. HMGB1 contains two DNA-binding domains (Box A and Box B) and an acidic C-terminal tail. The three conserved cysteine residues (C23, C45 and C106) are redox sensitive and dictate the inflammatory effects of HMGB1. For the cytokine-inducing effect of HMGB1 a disulfide bond between C23 and C45 and a simultaneous C106 thiol are required. For migration-inducing effect all cysteines require a thiol side-chain. Acetylation of lysines within the two NLS regions regulates the intracellular distribution of HMGB1 and is required for cytoplasmic accumulation and subsequent extracellular release. A mono-methylation of residue K43 is associated with HMGB1 release from neutrophils.

The fact that HMGB1 has extracellular effects was first discovered in 1991. In that study, HMGB1 had significant effects on neurite outgrowth [65]. In 1999 Tracey and colleagues could demonstrate that HMGB1 was released with delayed kinetics when compared to TNF and IL-1 β in experimental sepsis [66]. Delayed administration (up to 24h after induction) of anti-HMGB1 antibodies attenuated endotoxin lethality and was thus suggested to be a late mediator in the pathogenesis. Furthermore, HMGB1 was released with delayed kinetics in LPS-stimulated monocytes. Since the advent of these findings, increased levels of HMGB1 have been recorded in multiple diseases, as extensively reviewed in [67]. The extracellular functions of HMGB1 and its regulated release are the main focus of this thesis.

2.2 Regulation of HMGB1 release and inflammatory activity

Once transcribed and translated into protein HMGB1 undergoes extensive post-translational modifications (PTMs) including acetylation, methylation, phosphorylation, glycosylation and oxidation. During inflammation and inflammatory types of cell death HMGB1 can be released into the extracellular environment and initiate or perpetuate inflammation. Specific PTMs are known to regulate extracellular release of HMGB1 and also to modulate its inflammatory functions (**PAPERS I & II**).

HMGB1 is readily released from all damaged and necrotic nucleated cells in a passive manner. In contrast to necrotic cells HMGB1 binds strongly to chromatin in apoptotic cells and thus only leaks out in minute amounts [57]. If clearance of apoptotic cells fails or does not readily occur, the apoptotic cells undergo secondary apoptosis/necrosis and HMGB1 may be passively released. Several cell types possess the capacity to induce an active HMGB1 secretion without simultaneous cell death [50, 68]. However, significant HMGB1 levels released by active secretion are generally believed to be mainly derived from innate immune cells such as monocyte/macrophages, dendritic cells, natural killer (NK) cells or neutrophils.

Various inflammatory stimulators possess the capacity to induce active HMGB1 secretion. PRR activation by exogenous or endogenous stimulators can induce the release of HMGB1. In addition to stimulation by inflammatory mediators, changes in the physiological environment can also induce the secretion of HMGB1. Both hyperoxia [69] and hypoxia [70] have been demonstrated to induce the extracellular release of HMGB1, thus confirming the increased systemic HMGB1 levels recorded in ischemia-reperfusion injuries [71, 72]. Similar to the sepsis study reported in 1999 [66], HMGB1 seems to be a late mediator of disease and to perpetuate/aggravate inflammation when the stimulus is an inflammatory mediator activating via PRRs or cytokine receptors. In contrast, if the initiating trigger is environmental or caused by cellular trauma HMGB1 is likely to be an initiator of inflammation and could be considered as an early inflammatory mediator.

2.2.1 Cytoplasmic shuttling and extracellular release

HMGB1 is predominantly expressed in the nucleus of non-activated cells and as with other DNA-binding proteins, specific PTMs may alter its affinity to DNA. HMGB1 contains 43 acetylation-susceptible lysines

(20% of all amino acids). At least 17 can be acetylated *in vivo* [49] and mutually exclusive acetylation modifications would generate almost countless acetylation variants of HMGB1. However, two key lysine stretches are concomitantly acetylated. These stretches are non-classical nuclear localization sequences (NLS) and acetylation of these lysines tightly controls the nuclear-cytoplasmic shuttling of HMGB1 (from here on hyperacetylation will be used to refer to acetylation of all lysines within the NLS regions). Hyperacetylation of the NLS regions shifts the localization equilibrium of HMGB1 towards the cytoplasm by inhibiting re-entry to the nucleus [49]. Site-directed mutagenesis studies have demonstrated that lack of NLS region lysines retains HMGB1 within the nucleus [49]. Histone acetylation of histones and other nuclear proteins and are hence key in epigenetic control. The activity of HATs/HDACs also regulates the acetylation of HMGB1, and the nuclear/cytoplasmic shuttling and inhibition of HDACs promotes translocation and release of HMGB1 [49, 71].

In addition to hyperacetylation a mono-methylation of a lysine in position 43 (K43) induces the release of HMGB1 from neutrophils and is so far the only suggested cell type-specific PTM of HMGB1 [73]. K43 mono-methylation of HMGB1 lowers the affinity to DNA [73] and induces cytoplasmic accumulation in a similar way to acetylation in monocytes/macrophages [49]. The presence of acetylation PTMs in neutrophils are currently unknown. Likewise, phosphorylation of multiple serine residues (S35, S39, S42, S46, S53, and S181) has been suggested to induce cytoplasmic translocation of HMGB1 *in vitro* [74, 75]. Importantly, S35 is the only serine residue that has been reported phosphorylated *in vivo*, as recorded in serum from alcoholic liver disease patients and mouse serum [76]. Hence the concomitant phosphorylation of these serine residues with other PTMs and its relative contribution to cytoplasmic translocation and release of HMGB1 needs to be further elucidated.

HMGB1 lacks a leader peptide that normally determines the classic export route of extracellular proteins via the endoplasmic reticulum-GOLGI system. Cytoplasmic HMGB1 is instead packed into non-classical secretory vesicles in response to inflammatory stimuli [77]. The mechanism by which HMGB1 enters these vesicles is still unknown. The triggers that induce HMGB1 release are many, as previously mentioned. Interestingly, the kinetics of active HMGB1 release is usually delayed as compared to other pro-inflammatory mediators such as TNF or IL-1 β [66, 77]. IL-1 β is released in a similar way to HMGB1 by exocytosis of secretory lysosomes but with much earlier kinetics. This kinetic discrepancy is caused by a dependency on the formation of the bioactive lipid lysophosphatidylcholine (LPC), which occurs later in the inflammatory phase and which has been suggested to be pivotal for HMGB1 release [77]. The delayed kinetics of HMGB1 release are also likely dependent on the fact that HMGB1 needs to be translocated into the cytoplasm before entering secretory lysosomes. In contrast to HMGB1 release HDAC inhibition prevents exocytosis of IL-1 β [78]. As previously mentioned (section 1.2.3), HMGB1 and IL-1 β release is induced by inflammasome activation. The discovery of inflammasomes and how they are regulated was not well known at the time of the LPC study and the activation of effector caspases was thus not investigated [77]. NLRP3

inflammasome activation is dependent on potassium efflux and LPC is known to induce such an event [79, 80]. It is thus likely that studies involving LPC as an inducer for HMGB1 release actually mediate via inflammasome activation. Activation of several inflammasomes is known to induce release of HMGB1 [17, 18] and to date hyperacetylation of HMGB1 has only been described for the NLRP3 [18] and NLRC4 inflammasome (**PAPER II**).

2.3 Inflammatory functions

The extracellular effects of HMGB1 are diverse and include the induction of other inflammatory mediators, migration, differentiation and proliferation. Necrotic cells induce an inflammatory response whereas necrotic HMGB1 deficient cells do not, thus emphasizing the role of HMGB1 as an inducer of sterile inflammation [57]. The pleiotropic functions of HMGB1 are likely dependent on its capacity to activate diverse receptors. Several members of the TLR family including TLR2, TLR4 and TLR9 have been implicated in mediating HMGB1-induced inflammatory responses (**Figure 3**) [81, 82]. The ability of extracellular HMGB1 to induce cytokine production is at present mainly considered to be mediated via activation of the TLR4/MD2 complex and requires both MyD88 and TRIF signal transduction [83]. Conversely, the chemotactic effects of HMGB1 are induced via activation of the receptor for advanced glycation end-products (RAGE), but are also believed to be mediated in synergy with CXCL12 via CXR4 [84]. HMGB1 has also been shown to interact with CD24-SiglecG/10 that negatively regulates HMGB1 stimulatory activity [85]. The general view is that HMGB1-induced TLR activation and cytokine induction mainly occurs in myeloid cells whereas RAGE activation occurs in neutrophils, endothelial and neural cells.

Early reports on the endogenous effects of HMGB1 were widely questioned and attributed to the presence of contaminating TLR ligands such as LPS or bacterial DNA in the studied batches of recombinant, bacterially expressed HMGB1. This contested issue led to the discovery that HMGB1 could form complexes with and act in synergy with multiple ligands. Highly purified HMGB1 was for a long time believed, at least partly, to have little if any intrinsic cytokine-inducing effects, as reviewed in [86]. The ability of HMGB1 to interact with other inflammatory mediators, at least *in vitro*, can synergistically enhance the effect up to 1000-fold as compared to adding the stimuli alone [87-89]. This activation by such complexes or heterooligomers is mediated through the binding partner's cognitive receptor [88]. This synergistic effect has been reported for binding partners with both extracellular and intracellular receptors and includes IL-1 α , IL-1 β [89], LPS [90], CpG-DNA [82] and PAM₃CSK₄ [88]. HMGB1 thus acts as an innate immune sensor that can enhance the effect of other immune-stimulatory molecules. Such interactions and their importance *in vivo* remain to be elucidated. This controversy subsided with the discovery of the importance of the HMGB1 redox status for the activity of HMGB1 (**PAPER I**)[91, 92].



Figure 3: HMGB1 induced PRR activation. A schematic overview of proposedl HMGB1 receptors and intracellular signal transduction. The diverse effects of extracellular HMGB1 are regulated by the capacity to interact and activate distinct PRRs. The cytokine-inducing effects are mainly mediated via TLR4 activation that requires both MyD88 and TRIF signal transduction and consequently leads to the production of pro-inflammatory mediators. The migration-inducing effects are mediated via RAGE or via CXCR4 when in a hetero-complex with CXCL12.

2.3.1 HMGB1 and TLR4

Increasing evidence indicates that the intrinsic cytokine-like properties of HMGB1 are mainly mediated via TLR4. The principal and most studied activator of TLR4 is the prototypic PAMP molecule LPS (or endotoxin), a vital structural component of the gram-negative bacterial cell wall. In addition to HMGB1, other DAMPs have been suggested to signal through TLR4 but have also suffered from the skepticism that endotoxin contamination may be responsible for the suggested interaction [93].

Optimal signaling through TLR4 requires the co-receptors MD2 and CD14 and recognition of LPS is dependent on MD2 whereas CD14 confers sensitivity. Upon activation TLR4 oligomerizes and the C-terminal intracellular TIR domain recruits downstream adaptor and signaling molecules. The interaction between HMGB1 and TLR4 was first suggested by Park et al. in 2004 [94]. We have recently demonstrated the importance of MD2 in HMGB1 recognition and TLR4 activation [95].

The structure-to-function regulation of proteins by cysteine redox changes is well established [96]. The fact that cysteines are one of the least abundant amino acid in proteins but one of most frequently conserved suggest that they are highly important in protein function [97]. The biochemical properties of the cysteine thiol side-chain makes it highly reactive and the thiol may be oxidized, depending on the surrounding environment, in increasing oxidative order to cystine (disulfide), sulphenic (SOH), sulfinic (SO₂H) or irreversibly to sulphonic acid (SO₃H). Methionine side chains also contain a sulphur atom but are

less susceptible to oxidation than cysteines [98]. The regulation of HMGB1 function by cysteine redox changes has gained a lot of attention during the recent years [99]. HMGB1 contains three highly conserved cysteines in positions C23, C45 and C106. C106 is oxidized following non-immunogenic apoptotic cell death as a result of concomitant and excessive reactive oxygen species (ROS) production and regulates immune tolerance [100]. The direct cytokine-inducing effect of HMGB1 via TLR4 activation was not generally accepted, however, until the importance of cysteine redox was revealed. The cytokine-inducing effects of HMGB1 were first defined by peptide-mapping and this effect resided within a 20 amino acid C106spanning peptide (89-108). Furthermore, a C106 thiol was required for the binding of HMGB1 to TLR4/MD2 and for activation of cytokine-induction in macrophages [91]. This clearly concords with the fact that HMGB1 in apoptotic cells contains an oxidized C106 induces immune tolerance [100]. The overall reductive intracellular environment normally keeps protein cysteines in a reduced thiol state. However, the more oxidative extracellular environment or excessive intracellular oxidative stress promotes the formation of a disulfide-bridge between the two cysteines in box A (C23-C45) and improves protein stability [101]. However, there are always two sides of a coin. ROS are normally scavenged by antioxidant systems composed of soluble antioxidants and antioxidant enzymes. The antioxidant protein thioredoxin (TRX) has been proposed to interact with HMGB1 and to maintain its cysteines as thiols within cells [101]. The presence of this disulfide bridge is equally important as C106 in its thiol form to confer HMGB1mediated cytokine induction and this suggests that cysteine redox acts as a functional switch for HMGB1 inflammatory effects (PAPER I) [92, 102, 103].

2.3.2 HMGB1 and other receptors

Many other receptors besides TLR4 have also been described to mediate the extracellular functions of HMGB1. The first and perhaps one of the most described receptors is RAGE [104, 105]. RAGE is a member of immunoglobulin superfamily and its principal activators are advanced glycation end-products (AGEs). RAGE and AGEs are elevated and have a pathogenic role in several diseases [106, 107]. AGEs are non-enzymatically modified glycoproteins and are elevated in many inflammatory conditions. RAGE can also bind other ligands including members of the S100 family [108], amyloid-β-protein [109] and phosphatidylserine [110]. Many studies have demonstrated that RAGE is required for HMGB1-induced chemotaxis for many cell types including dendritic cells and neutrophils [105, 111, 112]. The interaction between RAGE and HMGB1 also has redox-dependent requirements, but in contrast to TLR4 activation all three cysteines must be in a reduced thiol form in order to induce migration via this receptor. The ability of HMGB1 to induce migration via RAGE is likely cell-type specific and some cells require the expression of CXCL12 induced by an HMGB1-activated RAGE receptor. In that case HMGB1 synergistically enhances the chemotactic effects of CXCL12-induced CXCR4 receptor activation, thus suggesting an indirect effect of RAGE in migration induced by HMGB1 [84, 102]. Other receptors have also been suggested to mediate extracellular effects of HMGB1, as reviewed in [67].

2.4 HMGB1 in disease

HMGB1 has been proposed as a significant contributor to pathogenesis in a plethora of diverse diseases in a multitude of publications. A common denominator for the diseases is the feature and importance of inflammation in their pathogeneses. HMGB1 is known to contribute to disease pathogenesis in both infectious diseases and non-infectious diseases caused by sterile inflammation , as reviewed in [113]. HMGB1 can be considered as a late inflammatory mediator in infectious diseases in contrast to sterile inflammatory diseases in which HMGB1 acts as an early mediator of inflammation.

2.4.1 Sepsis

Sepsis is a major clinical problem with a high mortality rate and is often caused by systemic gramnegative bacterial infection. The host-response during severe sepsis and septic shock resulting from systemic exposure to bacterial components becomes aberrant and excessive and causes the release of early pro-inflammatory mediators such as TNF and IL-1 β . These cytokines peak within 1-2 hours and their increased systemic levels return to baseline after a couple of hours, resulting in a narrow window for therapeutic intervention. In contrast to other cytokines, HMGB1 is released in a delayed fashion and serum HMGB1 levels peak at 16-32h after induction of experimental sepsis. Septic patients have increased serum levels and the highest levels of HMGB1 were recorded in non-survivors. Furthermore, systemic injection of HMGB1 in mice results in characteristics similar to those of severe sepsis and is lethal [66]. In addition, post-septic patients suffer from cognitive impairment and the extent of this impairment correlates with HMGB1 levels [114]. Targeting HMGB1 with specific antibodies or inhibiting the release of HMGB1 ameliorates experimental sepsis and increases survival in septic mice [17, 66]. Antagonizing HMGB1 at delayed time points, as late as 24h after the sepsis-causing insult, still has profound beneficial effects in sepsis models [66]. This is in contrast to therapies targeting the early cytokines (e.g. TNF, IL-1 β , MIF), which have little or no effect on disease outcome when administered at later time points [115-117]. Infectious diseases and especially sepsis likely serve as prototypical models in which HMGB1 acts as a late inflammatory mediator.

2.4.2 Ischemia reperfusion (I/R) injury

The restriction of tissue blood flow causes a hypoxic state in a tissue and when blood flow returns and reperfuses the tissue, a sterile inflammatory response is initiated. These events may occur in many types of organs as a result of trauma, transplantation or stroke [118]. I/R events induce necrotic cell death but also the change in physiological condition can stress cells to release DAMPs, including HMGB1. In an experimental model of liver I/R, HMGB1 is already detected in the serum of mice after 1h. Monoclonal anti-HMGB1 antibody treatment significantly decreased liver injury whereas administration of HMGB1 worsened liver I/R. Interestingly, TLR4-defecient mice have significantly less liver injury than do wild type mice after induction of liver I/R [119], indicating an importance of HMGB1-induced TLR4 activation in I/R pathogenesis. Beneficial effects of HMGB1-blockade have been described in other cases of organ I/R injuries as well, including both in brain and kidney [72, 120].

2.4.3 Acetaminophen drug induced liver injury

HMGB1 is involved in the pathogenesis of several liver diseases and models thereof [121]. The potentially hepatotoxic compound acetaminophen (APAP) is one of the most widely used over-the-counter anti-pyretic and analgesic drugs. APAP overdoses are the predominant cause of acute liver failure in the western world. Intentional (suicide attempts) or unintentional APAP-overdoses constitute a substantial healthcare burden and account for approximately 26000 hospitalizations and 500 deaths a year in the US alone [122]. APAP-induced liver injury is widely used as a model to study chemically induced hepatotoxicity. Although generally safe at therapeutic doses, APAP has a narrower window of safety as compared to equivalent drugs such as non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs). The conventional treatment (N-acetyl cysteine) for APAP intoxication has limited therapeutic effect if not administered within the first 8h post-APAP ingestion [123].

Hepatocytic cell death as a result of an APAP overdose induces the release of several DAMPs as expected, including HMGB1 [124, 125]. Targeting HMGB1 with polyclonal antibodies (pAbs) has profound effects on hepatotoxicity and immune cell infiltration [124]. Interestingly, the measurement of serum HMGB1 from APAP-overdose patients is a significantly better prognostic biomarker for disease outcome as compared to measurement of the commonly used liver injury marker alanine amino transferase (ALT). Hyperacetylated HMGB1 is even better than total HMGB1 as a biomarker, suggesting an involvement of activated innate immune cells in the pathogenesis of APAP intoxication [126, 127]. In addition, this clearly indicates that measuring specific PTMs may be beneficial when investigating the significance of HMGB1 as a biomarker. Both RAGE and TLR4 have been implicated as receptors mediating the pathogenic effects of HMGB1 in this disease [128, 129].

2.4.4 Chronic inflammatory autoimmune diseases

Several studies have identified HMGB1 as a mediator of chronic inflammatory autoimmune diseases. Rheumatoid Arthritis (RA) is the most common rheumatic disorder with a prevalence of around 1%, has unknown etiology and is characterized by chronic inflammation and joint swelling in one or more joints. Furthermore, patients with RA have decreased life expectancy, a reduced quality of life and this patient group represents a significant societal economic burden. The pathogenic role of HMGB1 in chronic arthritis is evident. Several key points emphasize the pathogenic contribution of HMGB1 to arthritis: 1) HMGB1 is highly expressed in the synovial membrane and synovial fluid of arthritis patients [130, 131]; 2) targeting HMGB1 release or function reduces severity and tissue destruction in experimental arthritis [132, 133]; 3) intra-articular injection of recombinant HMGB1 induces severe arthritis [134]. Drugs used to symptomatically treat arthritis also have the capacity to reduce the release of HMGB1 from human monocytes [68]. The etiology of arthritis is complex and as with acute sterile inflammation, HMGB1 likely induces and perpetuates inflammation but now in a chronic setting. Although chronic inflammation is difficult to define in an exact manner, it is regarded as an inflammation with a prolonged duration whereby inflammation, tissue destruction and attempts to repair occur simultaneously. In chronic inflammatory

diseases (**PAPER III**) and in contrast to acute inflammatory conditions [124], diverse HMGB1 cysteine redox isoforms have been recorded, suggesting that HMGB1 may be functionally diverse in different inflammatory settings.

Chronic arthritis is not only restricted to adult individuals. Juvenile idiopathic arthritis (JIA) is, likewise to RA, a heterogenic chronic inflammatory disorder and the most common cause of arthritis in children. The worldwide prevalence of JIA is considered to range between 0.1-0.4% [135] and is manifested by articular and extra-articular chronic inflammation that could potentially cause joint destruction and disabilities. According to the International League of Association for Rheumatology (ILAR), JIA is divided into 7 subdiagnoses [136]. The common denominators for all sub-diagnoses are arthritis for at least 6 weeks, disease onset before the age of 16 and the exclusion of other differential diagnoses [135]. The most common subdiagnosis is oligoarticular arthritis (~40-50%) followed by polyarticular arthritis (~30%). Polyarthritis is divided in Rheumatoid Factor (RF)-negative or RF-positive polyarthritis of which the latter is of erosive nature and shares immunological and clinical features with RA. In contrast to RA, some JIA patients have few or no symptoms as adults. JIA patients with a polyarticular (mainly RF-positive) diagnosis are least likely to go into remission [137, 138]. Like other autoimmune diseases, JIA is multifactorial and risk factors for development of JIA are both environmental and genetic. HMGB1 has recently been shown to be highly expressed in the synovial fluid of JIA patients as compared to in plasma, and synovial fluid HMGB1 levels correlated with an early onset of disease but not with inflammatory markers [139]. No specific experimental JIA model exists and experimental *in vivo* studies are restricted to available arthritis models.

2.4.5 HMGB1 and tissue regeneration

The extracellular effects of HMGB1 and other DAMPs are not only detrimental. HMGB1 and many other DAMPs have the additional capacity to induce tissue regeneration. Cell migration can be of pathological nature but it is also an important physiological event in the dynamic process of tissue regeneration following injury. HMGB1 induces migration of non-innate immune cells such as keratinocytes, mesioangioblasts [140], smooth muscle cells [141], endothelial cells, hepatic stellate cells [142] and fibroblasts [143], in addition to migration of immune cells [144]. In general, the requirement of RAGE in HMGB1-induced migration is evident. However, concomitant activation of CXCR4 by HMGB1-CXCL12 heterodimers also likely contributes to increased migratory features during tissue regeneration [84, 102].

As previously mentioned, HMGB1 can be released as a result of hypoxia both *in vitro* and *in vivo* [71]. The induction of migration in combination with stimulation of angiogenic factors highlights the importance of HMGB1 signaling in ischemic tissue for neovascularization [145]. TLR4 has also been suggested to be selectively required for HMGB1-mediated corneal neovascularization with a moderate role of RAGE [146]. Nonetheless, the regenerating capacity of HMGB1 and its receptor dependence is likely tissue and cell type-specific. The angiogenic effects of HMGB1 can promote cancer tumor growth [145]. Rapidly growing tumors generate hypoxic and necrotic areas within the tumors with an increased expression of angiogenic and pro-

tumorogenic factors and induce migration of tumor-associated macrophages [147]. The pro-tumorogenic effects of HMGB1 can be ameliorated by neutralizing antibody treatment [148].

2.5 Opposing HMGB1 inflammatory effects

Interfering with HMGB1 inflammatory function is beneficial in many experimental disease models. Therapeutic targeting of HMGB1 can be accomplished by either targeting its expression and release or antagonizing and neutralizing the extracellular effects, as reviewed in [149].

Targeting HMGB1 release may be achieved by antagonizing the inflammatory mediators that induce HMGB1 release, and thus indirectly affect HMGB1 activities. Successful inhibition of the nuclear-tocytoplasmic HMGB1 translocation and release reduces extracellular levels of HMGB1 in many disease models [67]. The anti-malaria drug chloroquine reduces HMGB1 release in LPS/IFNy-stimulated macrophages in vitro [68] and oxaliplatin in vivo [150]. Recent reports have demonstrated that pretreatment with chloroquine significantly reduces HMGB1-induced serum levels in models of liver I/R and sepsis [151, 152]. In the liver I/R model, chloroquine treatment inhibited liver injury at early time points but had opposite effect at later time points [151]. This indicates a dual role of chloroquine in liver I/R and suggests that HMGB1 targeting therapies are unfavorable in later phases of inflammation when tissue regeneration occurs. Interestingly, in APAP-induced liver injury functional HMGB1 redox isoforms are present in different stages of inflammation with the more oxidized HMGB1 isoform present during the resolving phase of inflammation (PAPER I). This isoform has been proposed to be tolerogenic [100] and may have a role as modulator of the resolving inflammatory phase and induction of tissue repair. Taken together, therapeutic targeting of HMGB1 may be beneficial in some diseases at specific stages but it may also be detrimental in others. Long-term investigation of anti-HMGB1 treatment and the potential adverse effects of such therapies need to be further established.

Targeting extracellular HMGB1 may be achieved by using specific antibodies, receptor blocking agents or soluble receptors. The use of HMGB1-specific polyclonal antibodies (pAbs) has been a very successful strategy in experimental models. Although pAbs have aided in understanding the pathogenic role of HMGB1 in many diseases, they possess little therapeutic value in human diseases. Only a few monoclonal antibodies (mAbs) have demonstrated equivalent therapeutic effects to pAbs *in vivo* [149]. In contrast to pAbs, mAbs could potentially be of therapeutic value in human disease. Extracellular HMGB1-induced effects can also be antagonized by administration of the box A domain [67]. The box A domain is believed to act as a receptor antagonist inhibiting HMGB1 function. The *in vivo* presence or significance of such truncated HMGB1 variants is unknown. However, in comparison to antibodies, the serum half-life of box A or smaller peptides/molecules targeting HMGB1 function would be significantly shorter and, in addition, such therapies could potentially pass cellular membranes and induce undesirable effects.

Several mechanisms negatively regulate HMGB1 extracellular effects. HMGB1 binds to CD24 and CD24-Siglec10/G activation reduces HMGB1-induced NF-κB signaling, thus providing a negative feedback mechanism. CD24-deficient mice demonstrate increased susceptibility to HMGB1- and heat shock protein (HSP)-stimulation, but not to PAMP activation. These findings indicate that CD24 discriminates between DAMPs and PAMPs and acts as a modulator of DAMP activation [85]. Other receptors such as T cell immunoglobulin mucin-3 (TIM-3) also bind and negatively regulate HMGB1 function [153]. Some proteins have the capacity to cleave and degrade HMGB1 and hence modulate inflammatory function. Thrombomodulin cleaves the peptide bond between the amino acid residues R10-G11, and CD26 cleaves the peptide bond between P9-R10 [154, 155]. While both of these N-terminally cleaved HMGB1 variants display reduced extracellular effects *in vitro*, any *in vivo* significance of such HMGB1 variants is currently unknown.

3 AIMS

When this thesis work was initiated the pathogenic contribution of HMGB1 in multiple diseases was well established. The extracellular actions of HMGB1 and especially the cytokine-inducing effects had for a long time been a matter of debate. Recent findings at that time suggested that cysteine redox isoforms could greatly impact the extracellular functions of HMGB1. The presence of such cysteine redox isoforms *in vivo*, especially in chronic inflammation, was ill defined. Additionally, although accumulating experimental data suggested that HMGB1 neutralization might be a new avenue for anti-inflammatory therapy, additional work was needed to define drug candidates that could be forwarded to clinical trials.

The aim of my thesis work was to evaluate functional regulation of HMGB1 *in vivo* and *in vitro* and to study active release mechanisms. Furthermore, I set out to define the potential therapeutic potential of an anti-HMGB1 mAb (2G7) as a new anti-rheumatic treatment and to progress such therapy further towards treatment of human diseases.

More specific aims of this thesis were to:

- 1. Investigate the regulation of HMGB1 by modulation of cysteine redox states (PAPER I).
- 2. Explore a mechanism of active HMGB1 release, without priming signals, and whether metabolic changes as a result of TLR agonism alter the redox isoforms of HMGB1 (**PAPER II**).
- 3. Explore the functional contribution of HMGB1 to the pathogenesis of JIA, release mechanisms activated and cellular sources of the released HMGB1, by defining HMGB1-PTMs present (**PAPER III**)
- 4. Evaluate the therapeutic, anti-rheumatic potential of an HMGB1-specific monoclonal antibody in experimental models of arthritis (**PAPER IV**).
- 5. Develop a potential therapeutic chimeric anti-HMGB1 antibody for future clinical trials (**PAPER V**).

4 METHODOLOGICAL CONSIDERATIONS

In this section I present a brief overview of and discuss selected methods used in the studies in this thesis. For more comprehensive details, I refer to the respective papers.

4.1 Recombinant protein production

In order to study the cytokine-inducing effects of HMGB1 in a controlled manner we used bacterially expressed recombinant proteins. The conservative amino acid sequence between mammals (99% sequence homology) clearly indicates functional trans-species homology. Throughout most of these studies I have used Escherichia coli (E. coli) expressed calmodulin-binding protein (CBP)-tagged rat HMGB1. Rat and mouse HMGB1 display 100% amino acid homology and only two amino acids differ from human HMGB1. The amino acid shifts are located within the C-terminal tail where a glutamic acid is substituted with an aspartic acid and *vice versa* (D189E and E202D). The similar properties of these amino acids are not likely to affect the protein function and experiments using human HMGB1 demonstrate equal properties (data not included). The CBP-tag itself does not affect HMGB1 function [156]. Overexpressed HMGB1 was DNase treated due to the tendency of HMGB1 to bind bacterial DNA and LPS removal was performed using Triton-X114 purification. Endotoxin contamination for all batches used was measured using limulus amoebocytic assay, was below the detection limit (<3 endotoxin units/milligram protein) and thus, was considered as endotoxin- and DNA-free. The presence of bacterial components in recombinant preparations of HMGB1 was likely equally responsible as redox differences for the unambiguous conception with HMGB1 ability to induce cytokines over the past decades [86]. The lack of post-translational machinery in bacteria thus makes redox the most likely modification affecting its function.

4.2 Experimental animal models

4.2.1 Arthritis models

Numerous different experimental arthritis models have been developed in different species and are either induced or of spontaneous nature. Although all models share partial features with RA, none truly reflect all features of RA. The common denominator for most arthritis models is that they are normally studied in their acute inflammatory phase and are not allowed to reach their chronic inflammatory phase for ethical reasons. Evaluation of RA-modulating therapeutics would perhaps be better investigated in a chronic phase of the disease. Most treatments for RA are currently used due to serendipitous observations. In contrast, the treatment with anti-TNF biologics was the first rationally observation-based experimental treatment developed and has progressed the use of biological therapies used in RA today. The effect of disease modifying drugs in experimental arthritis is highly strain- and species-specific [157, 158]. HMGB1 has been implicated to mediate pathogenesis in the models described below and these were thus the obvious choice for studying the effect of a mAb targeting HMGB1 in this thesis (**PAPER IV and IV**) [132, 159].

4.2.1.1 Collagen-induced arthritis (CIA)

In this model arthritis is induced by a subcutaneous injection of heterologous bovine collagen type II (CII) in Freund's complete adjuvant at the base of the tail of mice (DBA/1) followed by a boost with CII in incomplete Freund's adjuvant at day 21. This causes a breaking of immune tolerance, induces formation of pathogenic anti-collagen antibodies, directs an immune activation to the joints and induces polyarthritis with severe cartilage and bone erosion. Although the CIA model shares several features with RA, it is mainly studied during its aggressive acute phase that only partially reflects RA pathogenesis. Nonetheless it is considered to be the *in vivo* experimental golden standard for RA. Other models may better reflect human RA and the course of chronic joint inflammation. Nevertheless, the major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class II-associated susceptibility together with the dependence of T-cell regulated responses in CIA are shared with RA [160].

4.2.1.2 Spontaneous chronic polyarthritis

DNase II deficient mice die as embryos due to their inability to digest chromosomal DNA and the ensuing excessive IFN-β production. Mice also deficient in IFN type I receptor (DNaseII-/-xIFN-IR-/-) are born normal but develop chronic polyarthritis starting around 8 weeks of age. These mice share several features with human RA including joint swelling, histopathological features and increased levels of TNF, matrix metalloproteinase 3 (MMP-3), RF and anti–citrullinated protein (anti-CCP) antibodies. In contrast to human RA and to the CIA model the progression of arthritis in these mice does not involve a T-cell response and is most likely dependent on macrophages activated by frustrated phagocytosis caused by the overwhelming quantity of undigested DNA [161].

4.2.2 APAP-induced liver injury

APAP is metabolized in the liver by hepatocytes with a small fraction (~5%) bio-activated by the cytochrome P450 (CYP450) system, generating the highly reactive intermediate metabolite N-acetyl-parabenzoquinone imine (NAPQI) metabolite [11]. NAPQI is normally detoxified by the intracellular antioxidant glutathione (GSH) and excreted via urine. However, when formation of the NAPQI exceeds the capacity of the intracellular hepatic GSH pool, NAPQI covalently reacts with protein sulfhydryl groups (i.e. cysteines) [12]. The formation of NAPQI-protein conjugates results in loss of protein function, extensive cellular stress, hepatocyte cell-death and ultimately HMGB1 release. The extent of these conjugates correlates with the extent of liver injury [162]. Existing therapeutic strategies for APAP overdose used today are based on mechanistic studies in experimental models and target the initial toxic NAPQI metabolite that is formed during APAP bio-transformation in hepatocytes [163]. Generally, in order to achieve significant hepatotoxicity the mice are fasted to reduce levels of GSH and ATP and thus promoting inflammatory cell death rather than apoptotic cell death [124]. This generates massive release of HMGB1 that exacerbates the post-injury inflammation and antibodies targeting HMGB1 significantly ameliorate disease pathogenesis [57, 124, 126, 129, 164].

The use of mice as the preferred rodent for investigating APAP toxicity was based on the fact that rats are generally less susceptible [165]. This is believed not to be an effect of a general difference of APAP metabolism but rather the associated mitochondrial dysfunction that is critical for the development of hepatocellular necrosis and is similar between mouse and human [166]. APAP-induced liver toxicity in mice thus constitutes an experimental model well suited for studies of HMGB1-mediated inflammation as well as allowing rapid screening and evaluation of HMGB1-neutralising therapies. APAP-induced liver toxicity in mice was used in **PAPER V** to evaluate the effects of a humanized, chimeric anti-HMGB1 antibody.

4.3 HMGB1 and clinical samples

The collection of synovial fluid from JIA patients was carefully considered to ensure that HMGB1 was not a result of general cellular necrosis as has been previously been reported [167] (Erik Sundberg, unpublished data). As shown in **PAPER III**, the levels of HMGB1 did not correlate with lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) activity. The gender distribution of the randomly selected patients in **PAPER III** generated a diverse femaleto-male ratio as compared to the 2:1 ratio apparent in the clinic. This effect was most likely caused by the small sample size since our bio-bank encompasses synovial fluid samples with a clinically comparable gender ratio. However, a partial biased selection of patients may have occurred since only patients with >150µl synovial fluid were selected for LC-MS/MS analysis, and this needs to be further validated. These patients also received various medications that could possibly interfere with HMGB1 function or release [68, 168].

HMGB1 has been implicated in the pathogenesis of a multitude of diseases and thus mandates reliable assays for quantification in biological samples. Serious concerns regarding detection assay validity arise from the fact that HMGB1 clearly exists in several isoforms and has the ability to bind to other molecules. It was previously published that certain antibodies are only able to detect HMGB1 in its reduced condition and that oxidized HMGB1 remained undetectable by immune blotting [169]. The suitability and selectivity of different assays and the antibodies used for detection towards different HMGB1-isoforms should hence be taken into consideration. The formation of complexes with exogenous or endogenous partner molecules in addition to immune complexes could further complicate analysis and generate underestimated absolute values [170]. Throughout this thesis I have used antibodies that do not have a preference for certain isoforms of HMGB1.

A concern that might be raised is the potential that the commonly used ELISA might be affected by the presence of HMGB1 autoantibodies. The presence of such autoantibodies is not a concern in most *in vitro* samples but may be importantly noted in samples from RA or systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) patients with a recorded history of HMGB1 specific autoantibodies. The presence of such autoantibodies in JIA patients is still unknown, but unpublished data from samples in our bio bank indicates a low frequency of <2% (Hanna Schierbeck, personal communication).

4.3.1 Characterization of HMGB1 PTMs

The importance of HMGB1-specific PTMs is critical in order to define functional properties and release mechanisms. Isolation of HMGB1 for liquid-chromatography tandem mass-spectrometry (LC-MS/MS) analysis (used in **PAPER I**, **II** and **III**) was performed by immunoprecipitation (IP) with a non-isoformspecific antibody [171]. The IP step was performed to reduce the background noise of other synovial fluid proteins and to improve sensitivity and resolution for HMGB1-specific peptides. The use of LC-MS/MS allows a sensitive characterization of targeted PTMs with reliable *de novo* sequencing derived from the fragmentation of peptides in the second round of MS. During *de novo* sequencing the peptide is fragmented along the peptide backbone and generates an MS/MS spectrum (mainly b and y ions, due to the fragmentation method collision-induced dissociation (CID)). There are also possible labeling approaches developed for MS/MS, including spike-in synthetic peptide standards that can be utilized for reliable quantitative studies. However, we did not utilize a labeling approach but the nature of mass-spectrometry still allows us to compare extracted area under the curve (AUC) values for specific peptides between samples in a qualitative but not in an absolute quantitative manner. The transient states cysteine redox was addressed by labeling cysteine thiols with alkylating agents. In order to separate cysteines from disulfideforming cysteines, I utilized a two-step alkylating protocol with a reducing dithiothreitol (DTT) step in between. The alkylating agents were of different molecular weights and added in excess which facilitated identification of the redox state of HMGB1 (e.g. iodoacetamide, N-ethylmalemide (NEM) or d5-NEM). Isolated and alkylated HMGB1 was subsequently digested by the protease Glu-C (cleaves at the C-terminus of glutamic acids, utilized for analysis of acetylation) or trypsin (cleaves at the C-terminus of arginine or lysine, utilized for analysis of redox). This provides an accurate qualitative measurement of HMGB1 PTMs. However, a high throughput antibody based assay would be preferable for analysis of all isoform-specific HMGB1 variants in biological samples, but no such assay is currently available.

5 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

5.1 Redox regulation of HMGB1 extracellular function

The proposition that HMGB1 possesses intrinsic cytokine-inducing capacity was initially met by significant resistance in the field, and rightly so, since several conflicting reports were concurrently published [86]. The initial evidence supporting that PTMs, and more specifically cysteine redox status, could modulate HMGB1 function was described in apoptotic cells that are known to promote immune tolerance, in contrast to necrotic cells. HMGB1-deficient apoptotic cells failed to induce immune tolerance and blockade of caspase-3/7-dependent ROS production prevented the induction of immune tolerance by apoptotic wild-type cells [100]. It was further demonstrated that the immune tolerance was dependent on C106 of HMGB1 being oxidized. C106 has in addition been demonstrated to be key for HMGB1-mediated cytokine induction [91, 100]. HMGB1 contains three highly conserved and redox susceptible cysteines. The initial report by Kazama et al. suggested that redox properties of C23 and C45 are redundant with respect to immune tolerance [100]. However, C23 and C45 readily form a disulfide bridge that improves protein stability and structural changes associated with such a modification could greatly impact protein functions [101, 172]. The increased understanding of the impact of redox modifications for HMGB1 protein function also clarified the problems with batch-to-batch variations of recombinant HMGB1. The use of different purification techniques impacts protein redox status and thereby its function. Furthermore, commercially available recombinant proteins are normally purified in the presence of a reducing agent, usually DTT, and such proteins fail in induction of cytokines, at least in our experience. Hence the ambiguities of cysteine redox and its impact on HMGB1 inflammatory function led us to hypothesize that redox changes were the most likely PTM affecting HMGB1 cytokine-inducing function, leading to the studies presented in PAPER I.

LC-MS/MS analysis revealed an astonishing correlation between the defined redox states of all three cysteines in numerous batches of recombinant HMGB1 tested and their ability to induce cytokine induction. In **PAPER I** we could demonstrate that C23 and C45 form a disulfide bridge in recombinant HMGB1 with the capacity to induce cytokines. We could also confirm the previous known functional importance of a non-oxidized C106 for the cytokine-inducing function [91]. The proposed redundancy of C23 and C45 in immune cell regulation may perhaps be explained by different experimental setups as the original study investigated induction of immune tolerance by apoptotic cells and not a direct ability of HMGB1 to induce cytokine-production [100]. Our own and other data clearly support the notion that a disulfide bridge is required between C23 and C45 with a simultaneous C106 thiol side chain for HMGB1 to have cytokine-inducing properties [92, 102]. Other cysteine oxidative modifications [173], besides the ones mentioned in this thesis, could potentially elicit similar or additional functional effects and should be considered in future studies, especially from an *in vivo* point of view. Thus further characterization of individual modifications present on HMGB1 recovered from biological samples might help in understanding the diverse biological effects of HMGB1 *in vivo*.

When we oxidized cysteine side chains to sulphonyls through hydrogen peroxide treatment we clearly induced a functional transition of HMGB1 to a non-cytokine inducing isoform. In addition, exposure to DTT clearly reduced the C23-C45 disulfide bridge and demonstrated a similar functional transition as with oxidative treatment. Regulatory effects of cysteine redox changes can likewise be detected in human and mouse macrophages/monocytes, supporting trans-species similarities. Such cysteine-dependent regulation of HMGB1 activity was further confirmed *in vivo* in the study by Venereau et al. and thus gave supporting evidence that the effect of cysteine redox modulation is not an *in vitro* artifact [102]. Hence, intra- or extracellular environmental redox changes can regulate the functions of HMGB1 and dictate its cytokine-inducing effects. Changes in the overall redox state both in the intra- and extra-cellular compartments *in vivo* are evident during different inflammatory stages and alter the inflammatory properties of HMGB1 (**PAPER I**)[174]. Extracellular activities of other DAMPs can also be modulated by redox changes. For example, the extracellular function of certain S100 protein family members are regulated by cysteine redox modifications [175]. Taken together, our results presented in **PAPER I** together with other studies suggest that overall DAMP function can be modulated by changes in the redox environment and thus impact on the evolving inflammatory response.

The studies in **PAPER I** were performed as a direct follow-up study of the findings by Yang et al. wherein binding studies had demonstrated an affinity of HMGB1 to the TLR4/MD-2 complex, and that such an effect could be abrogated by chemical modulation or site-directed mutagenesis of C106 [91]. Modulation of HMGB1 cysteine redox status could only partly suppress the cytokine induction. This might be explained by the fact that the proposed 'cytokine-inactive' variants are weak TLR4 agonists, thus having antagonistic properties but still inducing a weak cytokine production *per se*. A similar reasoning is proposed for the TLR4 antagonistic effects evident with 'inactive' LPS derived from *Rhodobacter sphaeroides* (LPS-RS). Nonetheless, the potential suppressive effects of different HMGB1 cysteine isoforms on TLR4 activation by receptor ligation remain to be elucidated. A final consideration is that the highly reactive and transient state of cysteine side chains, except the sulphonic and in part sulfinic acid form, may revert to its cytokine-inducing state after addition to cell culture media.

The focus of **PAPER I** was the interaction of HMGB1 with the TLR4 complex, and the impact of other putative HMGB1 receptors on cytokine induction was not addressed. Such putative HMGB1 receptors, both intra- and extra-cellular, may of course influence the cellular responses to HMGB1 and might explain the partial cytokine reduction recorded with the all-thiol and sulfonyl-HMGB1 cysteine redox isoforms. Some studies have proposed the involvement of RAGE in HMGB1-mediated cytokine-induction. Although there is more compelling evidence supporting RAGE in the chemotactic effects of HMGB1 it is still possible that RAGE mediates and impacts on both migration- and cytokine-induction by HMGB1 either directly or indirectly. The HMGB1 redox requirements, or other PTMs for that matter, for cytokine induction via RAGE or additional HMGB1 receptors are still unclear.

The importance of the co-receptors CD14 and MD2 for HMGB1-induced TLR4 activation has recently been evaluated [83, 95]. This clearly indicates a similar recognition mechanism as for the bacterial-derived and principal TLR4 agonist LPS. It is also likely that CD14 is not required, but improves sensitivity to, HMGB1-induced TLR4 activation. Furthermore, there is a clear requirement of MD2 in HMGB1-mediated cytokine production both *in vitro* and *in vivo* [95]. Interestingly, there seems to be a discrepancy in LPS- and HMGB1-induced intracellular NF-κB signaling. In addition, proteolytic degradation of HMGB1 abolished NF-κB activity, further supporting the fact that HMGB1-induced responses are not due to endotoxin contamination [94].

Whether HMGB1 and LPS share the same binding site for TLR4/MD2 has been a matter of discussion. My colleagues and I have demonstrated that a tetramer peptide (FSSE) mimicking the sequence of the key TLR4/MD2-interacting HMGB1 region C106 (FCSE) bound to MD2 but not to TLR4 or HMGB1 [95]. This peptide could selectively reduce HMGB1-induced cytokine production *in vitro* and partly conferred protection in HMGB1-dependent liver injury models *in vivo*. It was thus suggested to provide a specific HMGB1-induced TLR4-activation blocking strategy. The weak TLR4 agonist LPS-RS antagonizes the inflammatory effects of HMGB1 both in vivo [146, 176] and dose-dependently in vitro (Figure 4), thus providing further support of the importance of HMGB1-TLR4/MD2 interaction for cytokine induction. Conversely, this might suggest that HMGB1 shares the same binding site to TLR4/MD2 as LPS, which is in contrast to the results of the FSSE peptide study. This discrepancy might be explained by several mechanisms besides receptor binding competition; steric or allosteric hindrance, down-regulation of TLR4 expression, induction of TLR4-negative feedback mechanisms and differences in biological half-life are all possible explanations. The fact that HMGB1 has the capacity to directly bind LPS and other DAMP/PAMP molecules [88, 90] provides another potential mechanism. In addition, preconditioning animals with nonstimulatory doses of HMGB1 was clearly protective in experimental models of sepsis [177] and liver I/R [178] suggesting that HMGB1 in low doses induce down-regulatory mechanisms of TLR4 signaling.



Figure 4: TLR4 antagonism decreases HMGB1-induced production of IL8 in TLR4/MD2/CD14 expressing human embryonic kidney cells (HEK293) cells. Stimulation with the TLR4 activating HMGB1 redox isoform induced the production and release of IL8. TLR4 antagonism by the "inactive" LPS derived from Rhodobacter sphaeroides (LPS-RS) dose-dependently reduced the response to HMGB1 stimulation.

5.2 Regulation of HMGB1 release and the functional connection

The regulation of HMGB1 release as a result of inflammatory stimuli is highly associated with hyperacetylation of lysine stretches within the NLS regions. It should be remembered that HMGB1 contains multiple lysines that are normally acetylated under non-stimulatory conditions [179]. It is the hyperacetylated form that is associated with an active release. Other PTMs have been suggested to regulate the cytoplasmic translocation but are likely accompanied by the acetylation of these key lysine residues. Several cell types likely possess the capacity to acetylate and translocate HMGB1 but only a few release significant quantities of HMGB1. One important observation is that inflammasome activation, specifically NLRP3 inflammasome, induces release of significant HMGB1 levels [17, 18]. Studies of how the regulation of the NLRP3 inflammasome modulates HMGB1 release are complicated by the fact that *in vitro* systems usually require a two-hit model.

The general consensus has been that the first hit (priming) induces acetylation and translocation of HMGB1, whereas the second signal causes assembly and activation of the multi-protein caspase-1 activating inflammasome machinery. However, whether inflammasome activation *in vitro* can regulate HMGB1 release without a priming signal was previously unknown. In **PAPER II** we utilized the fact that the NLRC4 inflammasome does not require a priming signal but is directly activated by the TLR5 agonist flagellin. In genetically engineered mouse macrophages, activation of the NLRC4 inflammasome resulted in the release of significant levels of HMGB1 without the requirement of a priming signal (**PAPER II**). Interestingly, NLRC4 inflammasome activation promoted acetylation of HMGB1 independently of priming. The released HMGB1 contained cysteine thiol side-chains, suggesting that HMGB1 was not released in its cytokine-inducing form. How the NLRC4 inflammasome induces HMGB1 acetylation remains unknown. Although difficult to elucidate due to the two-hit stimulation required, it is possible that the NLRP3 inflammasome activation is usually required *in vitro* but not necessarily *in vivo* [180], thus highlighting an important discrepancy when comparing *in vitro* and *in vivo* results.

Analysis of NLRP3 activation-induced release of HMGB1 suggests that it is partly the cytokine-inducing isoform that is released [18]. There is a requirement for ROS production for activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome [181]. Inhibition of ROS clearly reduces NF- κ B activity and thus affects priming of NLRP3 [27, 182]. Furthermore, many stimuli that induce the release of HMGB1 are associated with ROS production and NF- κ B activation. Triggers of the NLRP3 inflammasome, such as ATP and MSU, are also known to induce ROS production [181, 183]. In contrast, NRLC4 activation is independent of priming and ROS production although a priming signal is needed for the induction of pro-IL-1 β (**PAPER II**).

We thus hypothesized that inflammasome activation alone does not induce the molecular transition of HMGB1 to its disulfide, cytokine-inducing form. Instead, the priming-induced ROS production is likely responsible for this regulatory mechanism. Indeed, priming of cells induced the transition of HMGB1 from its fully reduced form to the disulfide, cytokine-inducing isoform. ROS production as a result of innate

immune responses (mainly neutrophils and macrophages) to bacterial components was previously believed to be dependent on NADPH-oxidase (NOX) activation [184, 185]. However, during normal metabolism the bulk cellular ROS mainly originates from the mitochondria (mtROS) as byproducts of mitochondrial respiration [186]. New evidence has highlighted the importance of mtROS in the response to bacterial components activating cell surface, but not endosomal TLRs [187]. We thus speculated whether the functional transition of HMGB1 was dependent on mtROS or NOX-derived ROS. Blocking total ROS or mtROS inhibited the formation of the cytokine-inducing form of HMGB1 whereas pan-NOX inhibition did not (**Figure 5**). Importantly, inhibition of ROS did not affect the extent of NLRC4 inflammasome activation (data not included) or the quantity of HMGB1 release (**Figure 5**). Taken together, NLRC4 activation promotes the release of HMGB1 and the functional transition of HMGB1 during inflammasome priming is dependent of mtROS (**Figure 6**).



Figure 5: ROS production regulates the pro-inflammatory function but not the release of HMGB1. Addition of doxycycline (Dox) induces the expression of the last 34 C-terminal amino acids of flagellin that subsequently activates the NLRC4/NAIP5 inflammasome, hyperacetylation of HMGB1 NLS regions and consequently HMGB1 release in its chemotactic reduced redox isoform (&). Addition of the classic priming signal LPS induced a functional transition of HMGB1 to its cytokine-inducing redox isoform (#). Blocking total cell ROS with N-acetyl cysteine (Nac) or mtROS production (mitoQ) did not inhibit the quantity of HMGB1 release but inhibited its functional transition seen with priming. In contrast, pan-Nox inhibition (VAS52870) did not induce a functional transition.

One should bear in mind that the experimental system utilized in **PAPER II** is an artificial system. NLRC4 activation without priming signals *in vivo* is not likely since bacterial infections and concomitant TLR activation is probable. However, several auto-inflammatory disorders such as the cryopyrin-associated periodic syndromes (CAPS), its subtypes and the macrophage activation syndrome (MAS) are associated with gain-of-function mutations in either *NLRP3* or *NLRC4* that in turn trigger spontaneous inflammasome activation [188, 189]. This opens up further possibilities to explore mechanisms regulating HMGB1 function and release regulation in a priming-free inflammasome setting, and the regulation of HMGB1 hyperacetylation by specific inflammasomes. Interestingly, serum HMGB1 from MAS patients contains hyperacetylated NLS regions and diverse functional redox isoforms [190], suggesting that the NLRC4

inflammasome alone may hyperacetylate HMGB1 *in vivo*. Treatment with the apoptotic agent etoposide induced further oxidation of HMGB1 cysteines [190], in agreement with the early HMGB1 cysteine redox observations in apoptotic cells [100]. Whether these patients carried an NLRC4 gain-of-function mutation was not investigated, however, and hence further studies are necessary to interrogate the prevalence of HMGB1 hyperacetylation in such genetic disorders. Comparing HMGB1 acetylation patterns in samples stimulated *in vivo* and *in vitro* revealed striking similarities [49, 179]. Although we only investigated the acetylation pattern in the NLS regions in **PAPER II**, the conserved acetylation pattern of HMGB1 supports the fact that our model may be further utilized to understand this regulation.



Figure 6: PTMs regulate the release and function of HMGB1 during inflammasome activation. NLRC4 inflammasome activation can independently of cell surface TLR activation (priming) induce hyperacetylation that results in cytoplasmic accumulation of HMGB1 and secretion during pyroptosis. Conversely, NLRP3 inflammasome activation and pro-IL-1β requires priming (). The priming signal is believed to induce hyperacetylation of HMGB1 prior to release due to NLRP3 inflammasome activation. Cell surface TLR activation induces mtROS production that facilitates a functional transition of HMGB1 by oxidization to the TLR4 activating disulfide isoform.*

Nevertheless, our data provides new insight into the regulation of HMGB1 release and function by inflammasome activation. Our data also clearly suggests that different modes of cell death have the capacity to modulate inflammation, partly by regulating the functional properties of the released HMGB1 and likely also other DAMPs. There is now extensive data of HMGB1 PTMs and how they contribute to the regulation

of HMGB1 function and release in studies of pyroptosis and apoptosis, both of which involve members of the caspase family. Another type of programmed cell death, necroptosis, is independent of caspase activation and is also associated with the release of significant levels of DAMPs, including HMGB1 [191]. Intriguingly, necroptotic cell death is associated with conditions such as I/R injuries [192, 193] and systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS) [194], both being conditions in which HMGB1 has been implicated. Very few variations in the *HMGB1* gene have been recorded [195], and two of these polymorphisms have been reported to affect clinical outcome in critically ill SIRS patients [196]. The release of HMGB1 from macrophages and other cells, without accompanying cell death, has also been demonstrated [50, 68]. In these studies, LPS+IFN γ stimulated macrophages secreted HMGB1 without accompanied cell death and this thus propose release mechanisms independent of canonical inflammasome activation. Interestingly, IFN γ selectively inhibits LPS induced IL-1 β production [197, 198] and in addition, selectively inhibits NLRP3 inflammasome activation [199]. Thus, IFN γ could potentially negatively regulate inflammasome activation without affecting HMGB1 release.

The fact that HMGB1 is released as a result of IFN β stimulation provides an opening for targeting Janus kinase (JAK) and signal transducer and activator of transcription-1 (STAT-1) signaling [179, 200]. Pharmacological inhibition or genetic deletion of JAK/STAT-1 pathway components clearly decreased the release of HMGB1 following LPS stimulation in mouse macrophages [179]. This suggests that JAK/STAT-1 signaling is at least partly responsible for LPS-induced HMGB1 release and that this is an indirect effect of type I IFN production and JAK/STAT1 signaling. Importantly, the significance of STAT-1 signaling in regulation of *in vivo* HMGB1 release is not that obvious and may therefore differ from an *in vitro* setting [200]. In addition, HMGB1 and IL-1 α have been proposed to be released by a TRIF-, type I IFN- and caspase-11-dependent mechanism, independently of caspase-1 [201]. Caspase-11 deficiency and administration of HMGB1-specific antibodies provided resistance to experimental sepsis (endotoxemia), whereas IL-1 β or IL-18 deficiency does not [17, 19]. This clearly indicates a role of caspase-11 mediated release of HMGB1 during the pathogenesis of sepsis. However, more studies are needed to define potential trans-species cell type similarities or differences.

5.3 HMGB1 as a mediator of chronic inflammation

Several diseases are highly associated with an aberrant extracellular HMGB1 expression. Perhaps one of the most well described chronic inflammatory diseases in which HMGB1 promotes pathogenesis is arthritis. The increased levels of HMGB1 in sera and synovial fluid of RA patients and its putative function as a marker for disease activity have evoked a particular interest for the development of HMGB1-targeted therapies [202]. One has to bear in mind that the determination of total HMGB1 levels by ELISA or by western blotting, does not reveal which HMGB1 isoform is present and hence does not reveal the function of HMGB1 in the disease studied. My group recently reported high levels of HMGB1 in synovial fluid from JIA patients [139]. Although there are clear differences between JIA and RA they also share common features. The functional role of HMGB1 is poorly defined in clinical samples, especially in chronic inflammatory

diseases and has not previously been defined at an isolated site of inflammation. In **PAPER III** we utilized the access to synovial fluid harvested from inflamed joints of 17 randomly selected JIA patients. MS/MS analysis revealed that release of HMGB1 in the inflamed joint was highly associated with hyperacetylation of HMGB1 NLS regions indicative of an active release. Acetylation of HMGB1 has previously been clearly identified in APAP intoxicated patients and HMGB1 blockade in APAP challenged mice is protective [126, 127]. Interestingly, as a biomarker hyperacetylated HMGB1 may be used to predict disease outcome in these patients with high levels being indicative of a poor outcome [126]. Additionally, longitudinal studies clearly suggest that HMGB1 hyperacetylation clearly follows the course of inflammation and is highly associated with inflammatory cell infiltration post-hepatic injury [171].

Neutrophils are the most abundant inflammatory cell type in the joint fluid of patients with arthritis. We could demonstrate a strong correlation between high HMGB1 levels and the presence of a monomethylation at K43. This PTM has been proposed to be an activated neutrophil-specific modification of HMGB1 [73] and thus suggests that neutrophils contribute to the release of HMGB1 levels in the inflamed joint (PAPER III). Unexpectedly, there was no correlation with neutrophil abundance and total HMGB1 levels. However, this does not necessarily reflect the degree of neutrophil activation. Other neutrophil markers such as myeloperoxidase or elastase could potentially provide additional information. SLE patients are associated with an IFN signature, activated neutrophils and the induction of DNA-composed neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs) as a result of a programmed pro- inflammatory neutrophil cell-death (NETosis) [203, 204]. As mentioned, active release of HMGB1 can be induced by type I IFNs and the DNA NETs from SLE patient are known to be decorated with HMGB1 [205]. There is also a NOX activation requirement in order for neutrophils to induce NET formation when stimulated with phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA) or bacterial stimuli *in vitro* [206]. Thus, the oxidative burst associated with NET formation could potentially cause a functional transition of HMGB1 in similarity to the effect seen with mtROS production in macrophages (PAPER II). In SLE patient sera the levels of HMGB1 can only be reliably measured by western blotting due to immune complex formation and the presence of HMGB1 autoantibodies [207, 208]. In PAPER III, HMGB1 levels were measured by ELISA and there is a possibility that this method could give falsely low HMGB1 levels, similar to what has been proven for SLE [170]. Anti-nuclear antibody (ANA) positivity is a common feature in SLE patients and most JIA patients analyzed in PAPER III were oligoarticular, a subdiagnosis associated with a higher frequency of ANA [209]. The presence of ANA could potentially indicate an increased frequency of HMGB1 autoantibodies. However, we could not determine any association between levels of HMGB1 and ANA positivity (data not included) and as mentioned earlier (in section 4.3), the frequency of anti-HMGB1 antibodies in analysed samples from our biobank is low (below 2%, Hanna Schierbeck, unpublished data). Nevertheless, one could speculate that the presence of HMGB1 autoantibodies in an analyzed sample could have HMGB1-isoform specificity. If so, that would significantly impact on the outcome of the recorded LC-MS/MS results.

Diverse inflammatory HMGB1 isoforms were recorded in JIA synovial fluid and these variants clearly correlated with active protein secretion as measured by acetylation. Surprisingly, concomitant HMGB1 redox isoforms were present simultaneously in synovial fluid. It may be possible that within the same inflamed joint HMGB1 possesses several functional properties depending on its location, and that its properties/redox status may be regulated by the microenvironment. The presence of extracellular redox regulating systems or changes in pH could possibly affect the reactivity of cysteines. Interestingly, the milieu of synovial fluid is more oxidative than sera from both healthy individuals and patients with joint disorders [210]. Thus other *ex vivo* studies investigating cysteine redox isoforms in sera may not reflect the true functional properties of HMGB1 at the tissue site of inflammation [126, 190].

The small sample size in **PAPER III** does not allow conclusions to be drawn regarding correlation to subdiagnosis, age, or even gender differences. To allow for such comparisons, the analyzed sample size needs to be increased and is a subject for future studies. Nevertheless, in there appears to be a gender difference with respect to the nature of HMGB1 cysteine redox status (Table 1. in **PAPER III**). In general, synovial HMGB1 isolated from boys displayed more oxidized C23/C45 residues than did HMGB1 isolated from girls. The possible role for ROS and redox-regulating proteins in JIA pathology and the influence of gender is as yet an unknown field. A sex hormone influence on ROS activity is evident [211], but such effects in juvenile patients are obviously highly age-dependent. Interestingly, cells isolated from males are more susceptible to oxidative stress and demonstrate a higher degree of apoptosis [212]. This clearly concords with the relationship of apoptotic cells and more oxidized HMGB1 cysteine isoforms [100].

Moreover, the connection of mtROS production and apoptosis is known [213] and it is likely that mtROS production during apoptosis is responsible for oxidizing HMGB1 cysteines to sulphonyls during apoptotic cell death. MtROS is regulated by several factors and the rate of mtROS production increases with increased cellular oxygen concentrations. There is also a paradoxical increase in mtROS during hypoxic conditions [214] and given the hypoxic environment in synovial fluid [215] it is possible that hypoxia-induced mtROS regulates HMGB1 cysteine oxidation in patients with synovitis.

The use of experimental arthritis models is an important tool in understanding mechanisms of disease and may also be used for preclinical drug development. Several experimental disease models have suggested HMGB1 to be a key mediator of disease pathogenesis, both in arthritis and in other inflammatory conditions. Interestingly, many anti-rheumatic drugs have the capacity to diminish HMGB1 release from monocytes *in vitro* while not being HMGB1-specific [68]. Targeting HMGB1 release or neutralizing extracellular HMGB1 using therapeutic pAbs have previously been demonstrated by my group and by other groups to ameliorate arthritis pathology [132, 133, 159]. The use of pAbs in experimental disease models provides important functional insights into the pathogenesis and may be useful in evaluating the impact of specific antigens, but such treatments are not suitable for human diseases. In contrast, mAbs or humanized mAb variants can be produced using good manufacturing practice (GMP) standards and are thus suitable for clinical therapeutic applications. Different monoclonal antibodies are currently successfully used as treatments for various human diseases.

In PAPER IV we investigated the anti-arthritic activity of a non-commercial monoclonal anti-HMGB1 antibody (2G7) with known therapeutic effects in other inflammatory diseases. In the case of sepsis, 2G7 could be administered up to 24h post-sepsis induction and still confer protection [216]. We evaluated the effect of 2G7 in both induced and spontaneous models of arthritis. CIA is the most widely used arthritis model and in this setting 2G7 treatment was initiated after onset of arthritis in mice with a clinical score of \geq 2. This treatment protocol was chosen in order to mimic the clinical reality for anti-rheumatic treatment. Furthermore, due to the aggressive and rapidly progressing nature of this model mice were treated daily with intraperitoneal injections of 2G7 for seven days. Increased serum levels of HMGB1 had been recorded in the spontaneous arthritis model (DNasell/xIFN-IR/-) even before onset of arthritis [159]. Hence when using this model we initiated the 2G7 treatment protocol (every second day for 5 weeks) at 1-2 weeks before predicted onset of arthritis. We could demonstrate that 2G7 treatment significantly improved clinical arthritis severity in both models. The effect of 2G7 was less efficient when compared to anti-TNF treatment (data not included), suggesting that these experimental arthritis models may not be ideal when investigating the therapeutic effects of anti-HMGB1 treatment due to their seemingly high TNF dependence. Although both models share features with clinical RA (and JIA), the validity and clinical relevance of such models in general could be discussed. The effect of 2G7 treatment was for ethical reasons only evaluated during the acute-phase of arthritis, especially in the CIA model. It is possible that HMGB1 perpetuates inflammation at a later and more chronic phase of the disease. This would perhaps be more comparable to clinical arthritis and hence of more clinical significance.

The treatment of human arthritis with TNF blockade is highly beneficial for many patients but not for all. A significant percentage of patients are non-responders and thus there is a need for the development of other targeted therapies [217]. We could confirm high inter- and intra- group variabilities in treatment responses in both these arthritis models, making the interpretation and potential human clinical translation to anti-rheumatic therapy difficult to evaluate. Clinical treatment with anti-TNF antibodies is administered together with methotrexate which synergistically enhance the effect of TNF blockade as compared to treatment with TNF blockade alone [218]. It is possible that such combination treatments would also enhance the clinical effect of 2G7 treatment. Further studies are required to address this issue.

In summary, our results in **PAPERS III** and **IV** together with other reported findings demonstrate that HMGB1 can convey diverse inflammatory functions through active release in the arthritic joint, and that HMGB1 targeted therapies are beneficial in different models of arthritis.

5.4 Forwarding anti-HMGB1 therapy to the clinic

The potential long-term usage of monoclonal antibody-based therapies is strongly influenced by the induction of a human anti-mouse antibody (HAMA) response [219]. Such xenogeneic response reduces the

clinical effect of treatment and might even induce adverse side-effects. The antibody sequence and structure homology between species has allowed genetic engineering of therapeutic antibodies. Hybridization of antigen defining variable regions of mouse antibodies with human constant regions allows for the production of chimeric antibodies less likely to induce a HAMA response while retaining the antigen-specificity and therapeutic effects. Given the wide therapeutic effects of 2G7 (referred to as m2G7 in **PAPER V**) in multiple diseases, biological treatments based on this antibody are possibly of significant clinical importance for treatment of human diseases. In addition, the use of antibodies would allow specific targeting of extracellular HMGB1 while not interfering with intracellular HMGB1 functions. In **PAPER V** we thus generated a human chimeric 2G7 antibody (h2G7) by hybridization with human IgG1. Most clinically approved therapeutic antibodies have an IgG1 backbone in order to retain desired effects. IgG3 possess similar effector features but the shorter half-life associated with this isotype when compared to IgG1 has likely excluded the development of IgG3-based therapeutics [221]. The substitution of the constant murine domains of m2G7 with human domains did not alter the HMGB1-binding properties nor the specificity.

Given the variability in experimental arthritis models and the seemingly low HMGB1 dependence we opted to investigate the therapeutic efficiency of h2G7 in APAP-induced hepatic inflammation. The pathogenic contribution of HMGB1 to the pathogenesis in this disease has previously been discussed (see section 2.4.3 and 4.2.2). The m2G7 and h2G7 displayed equal therapeutic efficiency in APAP-challenged mice. Interestingly, liver injury was partly inhibited by both 2G7-based treatments and, strikingly, the production of inflammatory mediators was completely abrogated. Post-injury hepatic inflammation is a detrimental event that significantly affects the clinical outcome in APAP overdose patients. Interestingly, doses of h2G7 that did not protect against liver injury still conferred anti-inflammatory effects. This suggests that the effect of HMGB1 is largely mediated via an anti-inflammatory action by blocking HMGB1-induced cytokine production and immune cell infiltration. However, further studies are warranted to investigate whether 2G7 directly or indirectly affects cell migration and cytokine production in this disease model. Additional studies suggest that 2G7 demonstrates equal binding to the HMGB1 cysteine isoforms associated with migration and cytokine induction (**Figure 7**).



Figure 7: 2G7 binding to HMGB1 is not affected by its redox state in direct ELISA. TLR4 activating HMGB1 (disulfide HMGB1, S-S) was treated with hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) or DTT to generate diverse cysteine redox forms and coated in microtiter plates. No difference in binding with either m2G7 (A) or h2G7 (B) was recorded.

A recent study with hepatocyte-specific genetic deletion of HMGB1 indicated that the pathogenic effect of HMGB1 in APAP-induced liver inflammation is mediated via RAGE-regulated neutrophil migration, whereas TLR4 was indispensable in both APAP-exposed and liver I/R-injured mice [129]. In contrast, the detrimental effect of TLR4 activation has been demonstrated in several liver injury models [119, 128, 222].

The effects of immunoglobulins in immunity are not only mediated via the antigen-binding properties but equally important are their crystallizable fragment (Fc)-mediated functions. The mode by which an antibody mediates its therapeutic effects can thus be either by antigen neutralization, steric hindrance, complement activation or ADCC-mediated cell depletion. Antibody engineering of the Fc region has helped in potentiating the therapeutic effect of antibodies, increasing their half-lifes, and importantly defining their mechanisms of action in different diseases [223]. To specifically address the importance of effector functions in 2G7-mediated disease protection we generated variants of h2G7 incapable of binding complement or Fc receptors (FcRs). Variants with an abrogated binding to complement or FcRs displayed similar therapeutic effects as unmodified h2G7 in APAP-challenged animals, suggesting that the effect of h2G7 is not mediated via complement or FcR activation but is likely to be due to 'true' antigen neutralization or by inhibiting HMGB1-receptor interactions via steric hindrance. However, the mechanisms underlying the anti-inflammatory effects of 2G7-based treatments should be addressed in several disease settings, and especially in diseases in which complement- or FcR-mediated effects are of significant importance. Although we could demonstrate a complete abrogation of C1q binding, some antibodies can still retain more than 60% of their complement-dependent cytotoxic activity [224]. Independently of this, if complement activation or FcR mediated effects were of great importance in mediating disease-modulating effects in our system we would have noted distinct therapeutic efficiency with the h2G7 effector function deficient variants. Finally, the generation of a therapeutically active anti-HMGB1 antibody as reported in **PAPER V** is a major advancement towards clinical application of HMGB1-targeted therapy and it also opens up for mechanistic studies of HMGB1 in human disease settings.

6 CONCLUDING REMARKS

In this thesis I have investigated the effects of PTMs in regulation of HMGB1 function and active secretion. Furthermore, I have demonstrated the presence of these PTMs *ex vivo* in a chronic inflammatory disease at the site of inflammation – the arthritic joint. I have also demonstrated the anti-inflammatory therapeutic effects of an anti-HMGB1 specific mAb, in experimental models of arthritis and in a model of chemically-induced liver injury. In addition, I have genetically modified this mAb hence making it more suitable for clinical trials in human disease. The studies in this thesis specifically demonstrate that:

- ✓ HMGB1 cytokine-inducing effects are regulated by cysteine-redox modifications and that the three conserved cysteines (C23, C45 and C106) need to be in defined redox states in order to induce cytokines.
- ✓ Key lysine stretches involved in intracellular localisation and regulation of release are hyperacetylated during NLRC4 inflammasome activation.
- ✓ ROS production resulting from cell surface TLR activation promotes transition from the all-thiol form to the disulfide, cytokine-inducing form of HMGB1.
- ✓ Diverse inflammatory HMGB1 isoforms are simultaneously present in the chronic inflammatory disease JIA and are associated with an active secretion.
- ✓ Blockade of extracellular HMGB1 effects reduce clinical signs of experimental arthritis
- ✓ A humanized version of an anti-HMGB1 mouse mAb retains its therapeutic properties and is not dependent on complement or Fc mediated cytotoxicity.

Many diseases feature an inflammatory signature in their pathogenesis and the extent of inflammation is also in many cases a predictor of outcome. Furthermore, the number of pathological conditions in which inflammatory mechanisms are involved is steadily increasing. Today, biological treatments targeting endogenous inflammatory mediators are used with great success in diverse clinical settings. Many diseases and especially autoimmune chronic inflammatory diseases are, however, multifactorial and thus a significant proportion of patients respond unsatisfactorily to available treatments. There is thus a great need for defining new target molecules in disease states and for development of specific therapies to such new targets. The understanding of HMGB1 and how it contributes to disease pathogenesis has been demonstrated in multiple ways and diseases states, hence highlighting both its central role in the inflammatory response and its potential as a therapeutic target.

Evolution drives biology and proceeds to adapt to the environment over time. The effects of extracellular HMGB1 are hence obviously derived from evolutionary pressure and are not only detrimental, but also of importance for survival. Careful definition of all its functional properties is thus of vital importance and a prerequisite for future development of therapies targeting HMGB1, in order to reduce potential adverse side-effects of such therapies.

The results of my thesis demonstrate how the extracellular functions of HMGB1 are regulated by cysteine redox modifications. By measuring HMGB1 cysteine redox changes one could thus define its function in disease and perhaps it is also possible that specific cysteine redox isoforms of HMGB1 may function as biomarkers to predict disease outcome, similarity to hyperacetylated HMGB1 in APAP-intoxicated patients [126]. However, the complexity of cysteine modifications in comparison to the 'on-off' acetylation of lysines makes cysteine redox unsuitable as biomarkers. Cysteine redox is also more likely to be affected by differences in sample handling in contrast to lysine acetylation. Today there are no available and reliable assays to measure HMGB1 PTMs in large patient cohorts, and for now we rely on a costly and time-consuming approach (e.g. LC-MS/MS). Generation of an antibody assay with both sequence- and PTM-specificity would therefore significantly progress the understanding and contribution of HMGB1 in various disease settings by allowing high throughput analysis in a cost-affordable manner.

Other oxidative cysteine modifications of HMGB1 might occur although none is as yet described. It is likely that such modifications would affect the extracellular function of HMGB1 in a similar manner as the PTMs described in this thesis. The fact that mtROS production can facilitate and functionally regulate HMGB1 by inducing cysteine oxidation would make it interesting to evaluate HMGB1 function in conditions with a mitochondrial dysfunction, such as neurodegenerative disorders or even aging [225, 226]. The intracellular functions of HMGB1 have also, at least partly been suggested to be regulated by cysteine redox. It is likely that more oxidative isoforms, including the TLR4 activating isoform, are overrepresented in such disease states. With the steady increase in age expectancy it is safe to say that neurodegenerative disorders will become even more prevalent and thus the need for new treatments is evident. Besides defining HMGB1 cysteine isoforms in such disorders, generation of HMGB1 cysteine mutant mice would also aid in defining the contribution of various redox isoforms to disease.

The NLRC4 inflammasome has the capacity to induce hyperacetylation of HMGB1 independently of priming *in vitro*, although concomitant activation of multiple PRRs is likely to occur *in vivo* in the case of infection. That priming-independent acetylation occurs *in vivo* might be revealed by studying the subgroup of MAS patients with *NLRC4* gene mutations (encoded by *Ipaf* in mouse cells) that leads to NLRC4 over-activation. Whether other inflammasomes apart from NLRC4 possess the capacity to induce hyperacetylation of HMGB1 in the absence of priming is presently unknown.

Through this thesis work I have advanced the knowledge of the molecular regulation of extracellular HMGB1 effects and of mechanisms involved in active HMGB1 secretion. I have also provided a therapeutic tool, a humanized chimeric mAb specific for HMGB1 (h2G7), that can serve as a basis for further development of a clinical HMGB1-specific treatment option. As compared to endogenous mediators of inflammation such as TNF and IL-1 β , the revelation of HMGB1 function and regulation in inflammation is still in an early phase. It is my hope that the work that I present in this thesis supplies important pieces to the puzzle of the endogenous inflammatory mediator HMGB1.

7 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I have been fortunate to meet such fantastic colleagues and friends during my years at CMM. A warm thanks to all past and present colleagues for making these years to what they have been. With a great risk of forgetting someone, I would particularly like to express my gratitude to:

Helena Erlandsson Harris, my main supervisor, words cannot express the gratitude I feel for having you as my supervisor. I couldn't have asked for more. Thanks for your infinite kindness, advice, patience, trust, belief, and for listening when I needed to vent. Thank you for introducing me to science and you are truly a role model and it has been an honor to be your student during these past years.

Ulf Andersson, my co-supervisor, your research enthusiasm is endless and inspiring. Thank you for all the nice scientific discussions, philosophical touch and for introducing me to Tipp-Kick.

Kevin J, Tracey, my second co-supervisor, thanks for the great scientific discussions and suggestions on how to improve science. It has been a pleasure to get to know you.

Ingrid Lundberg and Lars Klareskog, for creating such a nice atmosphere at the Rheumatology research lab.

Bob Harris, for invaluable linguistic advice, scientific discussions and chats about premier league even though you are a West Ham fan.

Collaborators:

Dan, **Jon** and **Roz**, my Liverpool collaborators. Thank you for all the help during these years. **Dan**, for sharing the passion for burgers. Keep it going team! **Steve** and **Sanna**, for a great collaboration. I will never stop to be amazed by your inflammasome knowledge **Steve**. **Ben** and **Huan**, for great science discussion and help over the years.

Present and past members of the research group (the HMGB1 family):

Thank you all for these fantastic years, both at and off work! I would never have accomplished this without you. **Lasse**, my first supervisor during my master degree. Thank you for being a great friend, your help with everything, numerous fishing trips to "klippan", solving cross-words and chatting over a Flat Tire. **Lena**, for invaluable help especially in the animal facility, your catching laughter and super personality. **Lotta**, for being the organizer of the lab and always being so helpful. **Cecilia**, for your great spirit, kindness, being "lekledare" and for always brightening up the atmosphere. Never go full retard! **Erik**, for being the "JABBA-man" and making fun impersonations. **Karin**, for the IHC help, nice JIA discussions and your scientific enthusiasm. **Heidi** and **Henke**, for all the fun times. Your presence always lights up the room. **Hannah**, for being so nice, friendly and helpful. You are really a great addition to the group! **Agnes**, for the Lab times and for introducing me to Polish Zubrowka. **Raya**, for teaching me about Persian stuff. I'm not sure yet that I believe the snowy mountains though... **Vijole**, I count you as a member of the HMGB1 family. Thanks for all

the fun talks at the coffee table. **Hulda**, for great times and all the parties. **Hanna**, for all the long chats, great party times and dances.

Maria S, for being such a great friend and colleague. Thanks for your support and all the laughter! **Petra**, **Roham**, **Harald**, **Mikaela**, **Amme** and **Pernilla**, for being amazing friends and bringing joy. **Ferdinand** and **Evan**, for the fun times in the gym and in the lab.

Per-Johan et al., for the great scientific discussions and fun parties. **Marie Wahren Herlenius**, for the fun discussions and sharing long weekends at the lab. **Alex E**, for your invaluable scientific help and all the football games.

All the present and past colleagues at CMM L8:04 for all the good times and scientific- and non-scientific discussions. Thanks for making floor 4 such a fantastic place!

The administrative people at **D2:01** and **ALB**, for all the help with practicalities. Especially **Gunnel B**, thanks for being so helpful!

My friends, **Micke**, **Berga**, **Rydh**, **Keijser**. We don't see each other often enough. When we do it's always a blast with a lot of laughter. **Stoffe**, **Babak**, **Christian**, **Love**, **David**, **Gurkan**, **PC**, **Kristofer E**, **Viktor**, everyone else in the football team, **Dennis**, **Mia** and **Martin**. Your friendship means the world to me!

Göran H and Annika F, for being such nice "parents-in-law". Hilkka, for your invaluable help with Nusse.

My wonderful family. **Mom** and **dad** for always being so extremely helpful and supportive! I am so greatful. **Thomas** (and **Mia**), **Mia** and **Daniel** (and **Annika**), the best siblings ever. **Thomas**, for all the help and discussions throughout the years.

And lastly, Pia (and **Nusse**). How can I ever thank you enough my love!? Thank you for being you! Your constant support and unconditional love has helped me through this time. Your personality is truly one of a kind. Your ways always make me smile! You are the best life-partner one could ever ask for.

8 **REFERENCES**

- 1. Takeuchi O, Akira S: Pattern recognition receptors and inflammation. *Cell* 2010, 140:805-820.
- 2. Murphy K: *Janeway's Immunobiology.* 8 edn: Garland Science; 2011.
- 3. Medzhitov R: Origin and physiological roles of inflammation. *Nature* 2008, 454:428-435.
- 4. Broz P, Monack DM: Newly described pattern recognition receptors team up against intracellular pathogens. *Nat Rev Immunol* 2013, 13:551-565.
- 5. Lemaitre B, Nicolas E, Michaut L, Reichhart JM, Hoffmann JA: The dorsoventral regulatory gene cassette spatzle/Toll/cactus controls the potent antifungal response in Drosophila adults. *Cell* 1996, 86:973-983.
- 6. Zarember KA, Godowski PJ: Tissue expression of human Toll-like receptors and differential regulation of Toll-like receptor mRNAs in leukocytes in response to microbes, their products, and cytokines. *J Immunol* 2002, 168:554-561.
- 7. O'Neill LA, Bowie AG: The family of five: TIR-domain-containing adaptors in Toll-like receptor signalling. *Nat Rev Immunol* 2007, 7:353-364.
- 8. Shimazu R, Akashi S, Ogata H, Nagai Y, Fukudome K, Miyake K, Kimoto M: MD-2, a molecule that confers lipopolysaccharide responsiveness on Toll-like receptor 4. *J Exp Med* 1999, 189:1777-1782.
- 9. Shaw PJ, Lamkanfi M, Kanneganti TD: NOD-like receptor (NLR) signaling beyond the inflammasome. *Eur J Immunol* 2010, 40:624-627.
- 10. Zhong Y, Kinio A, Saleh M: Functions of NOD-Like Receptors in Human Diseases. *Front Immunol* 2013, 4:333.
- 11. Masters SL, Simon A, Aksentijevich I, Kastner DL: Horror autoinflammaticus: the molecular pathophysiology of autoinflammatory disease (*). *Annu Rev Immunol* 2009, 27:621-668.
- 12. Stutz A, Golenbock DT, Latz E: Inflammasomes: too big to miss. *J Clin Invest* 2009, 119:3502-3511.
- 13. Latz E, Xiao TS, Stutz A: Activation and regulation of the inflammasomes. *Nat Rev Immunol* 2013, 13:397-411.
- 14. Ting JP, Lovering RC, Alnemri ES, Bertin J, Boss JM, Davis BK, Flavell RA, Girardin SE, Godzik A, Harton JA, et al: The NLR gene family: a standard nomenclature. *Immunity* 2008, 28:285-287.
- 15. Gross O, Yazdi AS, Thomas CJ, Masin M, Heinz LX, Guarda G, Quadroni M, Drexler SK, Tschopp J: Inflammasome activators induce interleukin-1alpha secretion via distinct pathways with differential requirement for the protease function of caspase-1. *Immunity* 2012, 36:388-400.
- 16. Keller M, Ruegg A, Werner S, Beer HD: Active caspase-1 is a regulator of unconventional protein secretion. *Cell* 2008, 132:818-831.
- 17. Lamkanfi M, Sarkar A, Vande Walle L, Vitari AC, Amer AO, Wewers MD, Tracey KJ, Kanneganti TD, Dixit VM: Inflammasome-dependent release of the alarmin HMGB1 in endotoxemia. *J Immunol* 2010, 185:4385-4392.
- 18. Lu B, Nakamura T, Inouye K, Li J, Tang Y, Lundback P, Valdes-Ferrer SI, Olofsson PS, Kalb T, Roth J, et al: Novel role of PKR in inflammasome activation and HMGB1 release. *Nature* 2012, 488:670-674.
- 19. Kayagaki N, Warming S, Lamkanfi M, Vande Walle L, Louie S, Dong J, Newton K, Qu Y, Liu J, Heldens S, et al: Non-canonical inflammasome activation targets caspase-11. *Nature* 2011, 479:117-121.
- 20. Hornung V, Ablasser A, Charrel-Dennis M, Bauernfeind F, Horvath G, Caffrey DR, Latz E, Fitzgerald KA: AIM2 recognizes cytosolic dsDNA and forms a caspase-1-activating inflammasome with ASC. *Nature* 2009, 458:514-518.

- 21. Poeck H, Bscheider M, Gross O, Finger K, Roth S, Rebsamen M, Hannesschlager N, Schlee M, Rothenfusser S, Barchet W, et al: Recognition of RNA virus by RIG-I results in activation of CARD9 and inflammasome signaling for interleukin 1 beta production. *Nat Immunol* 2010, 11:63-69.
- 22. Kawai T, Akira S: Toll-like receptors and their crosstalk with other innate receptors in infection and immunity. *Immunity* 2011, 34:637-650.
- 23. Bauernfeind FG, Horvath G, Stutz A, Alnemri ES, MacDonald K, Speert D, Fernandes-Alnemri T, Wu J, Monks BG, Fitzgerald KA, et al: Cutting edge: NF-kappaB activating pattern recognition and cytokine receptors license NLRP3 inflammasome activation by regulating NLRP3 expression. *J Immunol* 2009, 183:787-791.
- 24. Franchi L, Eigenbrod T, Nunez G: Cutting edge: TNF-alpha mediates sensitization to ATP and silica via the NLRP3 inflammasome in the absence of microbial stimulation. *J Immunol* 2009, 183:792-796.
- 25. Horvath GL, Schrum JE, De Nardo CM, Latz E: Intracellular sensing of microbes and danger signals by the inflammasomes. *Immunol Rev* 2011, 243:119-135.
- 26. Franchi L, Amer A, Body-Malapel M, Kanneganti TD, Ozoren N, Jagirdar R, Inohara N, Vandenabeele P, Bertin J, Coyle A, et al: Cytosolic flagellin requires Ipaf for activation of caspase-1 and interleukin 1beta in salmonella-infected macrophages. *Nat Immunol* 2006, 7:576-582.
- 27. Bauernfeind F, Bartok E, Rieger A, Franchi L, Nunez G, Hornung V: Cutting edge: reactive oxygen species inhibitors block priming, but not activation, of the NLRP3 inflammasome. *J Immunol* 2011, 187:613-617.
- 28. Molofsky AB, Byrne BG, Whitfield NN, Madigan CA, Fuse ET, Tateda K, Swanson MS: Cytosolic recognition of flagellin by mouse macrophages restricts Legionella pneumophila infection. *J Exp Med* 2006, 203:1093-1104.
- 29. Knodler LA, Crowley SM, Sham HP, Yang H, Wrande M, Ma C, Ernst RK, Steele-Mortimer O, Celli J, Vallance BA: Noncanonical inflammasome activation of caspase-4/caspase-11 mediates epithelial defenses against enteric bacterial pathogens. *Cell Host Microbe* 2014, 16:249-256.
- 30. Gurung P, Malireddi RK, Anand PK, Demon D, Vande Walle L, Liu Z, Vogel P, Lamkanfi M, Kanneganti TD: Toll or interleukin-1 receptor (TIR) domain-containing adaptor inducing interferon-beta (TRIF)-mediated caspase-11 protease production integrates Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) proteinand Nlrp3 inflammasome-mediated host defense against enteropathogens. *J Biol Chem* 2012, 287:34474-34483.
- 31. Kayagaki N, Wong MT, Stowe IB, Ramani SR, Gonzalez LC, Akashi-Takamura S, Miyake K, Zhang J, Lee WP, Muszynski A, et al: Noncanonical inflammasome activation by intracellular LPS independent of TLR4. *Science* 2013, 341:1246-1249.
- 32. Oppenheim JJ, Yang D: Alarmins: chemotactic activators of immune responses. *Curr Opin Immunol* 2005, 17:359-365.
- 33. Matzinger P: The danger model: a renewed sense of self. *Science* 2002, 296:301-305.
- 34. Sangiuliano B, Perez NM, Moreira DF, Belizario JE: Cell death-associated molecular-pattern molecules: inflammatory signaling and control. *Mediators Inflamm* 2014, 2014:821043.
- 35. Bianchi ME: DAMPs, PAMPs and alarmins: all we need to know about danger. *J Leukoc Biol* 2007, 81:1-5.
- 36. Maeda A, Fadeel B: Mitochondria released by cells undergoing TNF-alpha-induced necroptosis act as danger signals. *Cell Death Dis* 2014, 5:e1312.
- 37. Iba T, Hashiguchi N, Nagaoka I, Tabe Y, Murai M: Neutrophil cell death in response to infection and its relation to coagulation. *J Intensive Care* 2013, 1:13.

- 38. Chen GY, Nunez G: Sterile inflammation: sensing and reacting to damage. *Nat Rev Immunol* 2010, 10:826-837.
- 39. Scheibner KA, Lutz MA, Boodoo S, Fenton MJ, Powell JD, Horton MR: Hyaluronan fragments act as an endogenous danger signal by engaging TLR2. *J Immunol* 2006, 177:1272-1281.
- 40. Johnson GB, Brunn GJ, Kodaira Y, Platt JL: Receptor-mediated monitoring of tissue well-being via detection of soluble heparan sulfate by Toll-like receptor 4. *J Immunol* 2002, 168:5233-5239.
- 41. Berliner JA, Subbanagounder G, Leitinger N, Watson AD, Vora D: Evidence for a role of phospholipid oxidation products in atherogenesis. *Trends Cardiovasc Med* 2001, 11:142-147.
- 42. Roth J, Vogl T, Sorg C, Sunderkotter C: Phagocyte-specific S100 proteins: a novel group of proinflammatory molecules. *Trends Immunol* 2003, 24:155-158.
- 43. Panayi GS, Corrigall VM, Henderson B: Stress cytokines: pivotal proteins in immune regulatory networks; Opinion. *Curr Opin Immunol* 2004, 16:531-534.
- 44. Seiffert K, Ding W, Wagner JA, Granstein RD: ATPgammaS enhances the production of inflammatory mediators by a human dermal endothelial cell line via purinergic receptor signaling. *J Invest Dermatol* 2006, 126:1017-1027.
- 45. Chen CJ, Kono H, Golenbock D, Reed G, Akira S, Rock KL: Identification of a key pathway required for the sterile inflammatory response triggered by dying cells. *Nat Med* 2007, 13:851-856.
- 46. Shi Y, Evans JE, Rock KL: Molecular identification of a danger signal that alerts the immune system to dying cells. *Nature* 2003, 425:516-521.
- 47. Zetterstrom CK, Bergman T, Rynnel-Dagoo B, Erlandsson Harris H, Soder O, Andersson U, Boman HG: High mobility group box chromosomal protein 1 (HMGB1) is an antibacterial factor produced by the human adenoid. *Pediatr Res* 2002, 52:148-154.
- 48. Semino C, Angelini G, Poggi A, Rubartelli A: NK/iDC interaction results in IL-18 secretion by DCs at the synaptic cleft followed by NK cell activation and release of the DC maturation factor HMGB1. *Blood* 2005, 106:609-616.
- 49. Bonaldi T, Talamo F, Scaffidi P, Ferrera D, Porto A, Bachi A, Rubartelli A, Agresti A, Bianchi ME: Monocytic cells hyperacetylate chromatin protein HMGB1 to redirect it towards secretion. *EMBO J* 2003, 22:5551-5560.
- 50. Wahamaa H, Vallerskog T, Qin S, Lunderius C, LaRosa G, Andersson U, Harris HE: HMGB1-secreting capacity of multiple cell lineages revealed by a novel HMGB1 ELISPOT assay. *J Leukoc Biol* 2007, 81:129-136.
- 51. Dumitriu IE, Baruah P, Valentinis B, Voll RE, Herrmann M, Nawroth PP, Arnold B, Bianchi ME, Manfredi AA, Rovere-Querini P: Release of high mobility group box 1 by dendritic cells controls T cell activation via the receptor for advanced glycation end products. *J Immunol* 2005, 174:7506-7515.
- 52. Rauvala H, Merenmies J, Pihlaskari R, Korkolainen M, Huhtala ML, Panula P: The adhesive and neurite-promoting molecule p30: analysis of the amino-terminal sequence and production of antipeptide antibodies that detect p30 at the surface of neuroblastoma cells and of brain neurons. *J Cell Biol* 1988, 107:2293-2305.
- 53. Liu S, Stolz DB, Sappington PL, Macias CA, Killeen ME, Tenhunen JJ, Delude RL, Fink MP: HMGB1 is secreted by immunostimulated enterocytes and contributes to cytomix-induced hyperpermeability of Caco-2 monolayers. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* 2006, 290:C990-999.
- 54. Porto A, Palumbo R, Pieroni M, Aprigliano G, Chiesa R, Sanvito F, Maseri A, Bianchi ME: Smooth muscle cells in human atherosclerotic plaques secrete and proliferate in response to high mobility group box 1 protein. *FASEB* J2006, 20:2565-2566.

- 55. Goodwin GH, Sanders C, Johns EW: A new group of chromatin-associated proteins with a high content of acidic and basic amino acids. *Eur J Biochem* 1973, 38:14-19.
- 56. van Beest M, Dooijes D, van De Wetering M, Kjaerulff S, Bonvin A, Nielsen O, Clevers H: Sequencespecific high mobility group box factors recognize 10-12-base pair minor groove motifs. *J Biol Chem* 2000, 275:27266-27273.
- 57. Scaffidi P, Misteli T, Bianchi ME: Release of chromatin protein HMGB1 by necrotic cells triggers inflammation. *Nature* 2002, 418:191-195.
- 58. Calogero S, Grassi F, Aguzzi A, Voigtlander T, Ferrier P, Ferrari S, Bianchi ME: The lack of chromosomal protein Hmg1 does not disrupt cell growth but causes lethal hypoglycaemia in newborn mice. *Nat Genet* 1999, 22:276-280.
- 59. Joshi SR, Sarpong YC, Peterson RC, Scovell WM: Nucleosome dynamics: HMGB1 relaxes canonical nucleosome structure to facilitate estrogen receptor binding. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2012, 40:10161-10171.
- 60. Verrier CS, Roodi N, Yee CJ, Bailey LR, Jensen RA, Bustin M, Parl FF: High-mobility group (HMG) protein HMG-1 and TATA-binding protein-associated factor TAF(II)30 affect estrogen receptor-mediated transcriptional activation. *Mol Endocrinol* 1997, 11:1009-1019.
- 61. Onate SA, Prendergast P, Wagner JP, Nissen M, Reeves R, Pettijohn DE, Edwards DP: The DNAbending protein HMG-1 enhances progesterone receptor binding to its target DNA sequences. *Mol Cell Biol* 1994, 14:3376-3391.
- 62. Stros M, Muselikova-Polanska E, Pospisilova S, Strauss F: High-affinity binding of tumor-suppressor protein p53 and HMGB1 to hemicatenated DNA loops. *Biochemistry* 2004, 43:7215-7225.
- 63. Brickman JM, Adam M, Ptashne M: Interactions between an HMG-1 protein and members of the Rel family. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1999, 96:10679-10683.
- 64. Lange SS, Mitchell DL, Vasquez KM: High mobility group protein B1 enhances DNA repair and chromatin modification after DNA damage. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2008, 105:10320-10325.
- 65. Hori O, Brett J, Slattery T, Cao R, Zhang J, Chen JX, Nagashima M, Lundh ER, Vijay S, Nitecki D, et al.: The receptor for advanced glycation end products (RAGE) is a cellular binding site for amphoterin. Mediation of neurite outgrowth and co-expression of rage and amphoterin in the developing nervous system. *J Biol Chem* 1995, 270:25752-25761.
- 66. Wang H, Bloom O, Zhang M, Vishnubhakat JM, Ombrellino M, Che J, Frazier A, Yang H, Ivanova S, Borovikova L, et al: HMG-1 as a late mediator of endotoxin lethality in mice. *Science* 1999, 285:248-251.
- 67. Kang R, Chen R, Zhang Q, Hou W, Wu S, Cao L, Huang J, Yu Y, Fan XG, Yan Z, et al: HMGB1 in health and disease. *Mol Aspects Med* 2014, 40:1-116.
- 68. Schierbeck H, Wahamaa H, Andersson U, Harris HE: Immunomodulatory drugs regulate HMGB1 release from activated human monocytes. *Mol Med* 2010, 16:343-351.
- 69. Patel VS, Sitapara RA, Gore A, Phan B, Sharma L, Sampat V, Li JH, Yang H, Chavan SS, Wang H, et al: High Mobility Group Box-1 mediates hyperoxia-induced impairment of Pseudomonas aeruginosa clearance and inflammatory lung injury in mice. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* 2013, 48:280-287.
- 70. Tsung A, Klune JR, Zhang X, Jeyabalan G, Cao Z, Peng X, Stolz DB, Geller DA, Rosengart MR, Billiar TR: HMGB1 release induced by liver ischemia involves Toll-like receptor 4 dependent reactive oxygen species production and calcium-mediated signaling. *J Exp Med* 2007, 204:2913-2923.
- 71. Evankovich J, Cho SW, Zhang R, Cardinal J, Dhupar R, Zhang L, Klune JR, Zlotnicki J, Billiar T, Tsung A: High mobility group box 1 release from hepatocytes during ischemia and reperfusion injury is mediated by decreased histone deacetylase activity. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 2010, 285:39888-39897.

- 72. Wu H, Ma J, Wang P, Corpuz TM, Panchapakesan U, Wyburn KR, Chadban SJ: HMGB1 contributes to kidney ischemia reperfusion injury. *J Am Soc Nephrol* 2010, 21:1878-1890.
- 73. Ito I, Fukazawa J, Yoshida M: Post-translational methylation of high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) causes its cytoplasmic localization in neutrophils. *J Biol Chem* 2007, 282:16336-16344.
- 74. Youn JH, Shin JS: Nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of HMGB1 is regulated by phosphorylation that redirects it toward secretion. *J Immunol* 2006, 177:7889-7897.
- 75. Oh YJ, Youn JH, Ji Y, Lee SE, Lim KJ, Choi JE, Shin JS: HMGB1 is phosphorylated by classical protein kinase C and is secreted by a calcium-dependent mechanism. *J Immunol* 2009, 182:5800-5809.
- 76. Ge X, Antoine DJ, Lu Y, Arriazu E, Leung TM, Klepper AL, Branch AD, Fiel MI, Nieto N: High mobility group box-1 (HMGB1) participates in the pathogenesis of alcoholic liver disease (ALD). *J Biol Chem* 2014, 289:22672-22691.
- 77. Gardella S, Andrei C, Ferrera D, Lotti LV, Torrisi MR, Bianchi ME, Rubartelli A: The nuclear protein HMGB1 is secreted by monocytes via a non-classical, vesicle-mediated secretory pathway. *EMBO Rep* 2002, 3:995-1001.
- 78. Carta S, Tassi S, Semino C, Fossati G, Mascagni P, Dinarello CA, Rubartelli A: Histone deacetylase inhibitors prevent exocytosis of interleukin-1beta-containing secretory lysosomes: role of microtubules. *Blood* 2006, 108:1618-1626.
- 79. Stock C, Schilling T, Schwab A, Eder C: Lysophosphatidylcholine stimulates IL-1beta release from microglia via a P2X7 receptor-independent mechanism. *J Immunol* 2006, 177:8560-8568.
- 80. Eskelinen S, Bernhardt I: The effect of an osmotic pressure gradient and lysophosphatidylcholine on the transient and constant potassium permeability properties of the erythrocyte membrane. *Biomed Biochim Acta* 1984, 43:947-953.
- 81. Yu M, Wang H, Ding A, Golenbock DT, Latz E, Czura CJ, Fenton MJ, Tracey KJ, Yang H: HMGB1 signals through toll-like receptor (TLR) 4 and TLR2. *Shock* 2006, 26:174-179.
- 82. Ivanov S, Dragoi AM, Wang X, Dallacosta C, Louten J, Musco G, Sitia G, Yap GS, Wan Y, Biron CA, et al: A novel role for HMGB1 in TLR9-mediated inflammatory responses to CpG-DNA. *Blood* 2007, 110:1970-1981.
- 83. Kim S, Kim SY, Pribis JP, Lotze M, Mollen KP, Shapiro R, Loughran P, Scott MJ, Billiar TR: Signaling of high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) through toll-like receptor 4 in macrophages requires CD14. *Mol Med* 2013, 19:88-98.
- 84. Schiraldi M, Raucci A, Munoz LM, Livoti E, Celona B, Venereau E, Apuzzo T, De Marchis F, Pedotti M, Bachi A, et al: HMGB1 promotes recruitment of inflammatory cells to damaged tissues by forming a complex with CXCL12 and signaling via CXCR4. *J Exp Med* 2012, 209:551-563.
- 85. Chen GY, Tang J, Zheng P, Liu Y: CD24 and Siglec-10 selectively repress tissue damage-induced immune responses. *Science* 2009, 323:1722-1725.
- 86. Bianchi ME: HMGB1 loves company. *J Leukoc Biol* 2009, 86:573-576.
- 87. Leclerc P, Wahamaa H, Idborg H, Jakobsson PJ, Harris HE, Korotkova M: IL-1beta/HMGB1 complexes promote The PGE2 biosynthesis pathway in synovial fibroblasts. *Scand J Immunol* 2013, 77:350-360.
- 88. Hreggvidsdottir HS, Lundberg AM, Aveberger AC, Klevenvall L, Andersson U, Harris HE: High mobility group box protein 1 (HMGB1)-partner molecule complexes enhance cytokine production by signaling through the partner molecule receptor. *Mol Med* 2012, 18:224-230.
- 89. Wahamaa H, Schierbeck H, Hreggvidsdottir HS, Palmblad K, Aveberger AC, Andersson U, Harris HE: High mobility group box protein 1 in complex with lipopolysaccharide or IL-1 promotes an

increased inflammatory phenotype in synovial fibroblasts. *Arthritis research & therapy* 2011, 13:R136.

- 90. Youn JH, Oh YJ, Kim ES, Choi JE, Shin JS: High mobility group box 1 protein binding to lipopolysaccharide facilitates transfer of lipopolysaccharide to CD14 and enhances lipopolysaccharide-mediated TNF-alpha production in human monocytes. *J Immunol* 2008, 180:5067-5074.
- 91. Yang H, Hreggvidsdottir HS, Palmblad K, Wang H, Ochani M, Li J, Lu B, Chavan S, Rosas-Ballina M, Al-Abed Y, et al: A critical cysteine is required for HMGB1 binding to Toll-like receptor 4 and activation of macrophage cytokine release. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2010, 107:11942-11947.
- 92. Yang H, Lundback P, Ottosson L, Erlandsson-Harris H, Venereau E, Bianchi ME, Al-Abed Y, Andersson U, Tracey KJ, Antoine DJ: Redox modification of cysteine residues regulates the cytokine activity of high mobility group box-1 (HMGB1). *Molecular medicine* 2012, 18:250-259.
- 93. Gao B, Tsan MF: Endotoxin contamination in recombinant human heat shock protein 70 (Hsp70) preparation is responsible for the induction of tumor necrosis factor alpha release by murine macrophages. *J Biol Chem* 2003, 278:174-179.
- 94. Park JS, Svetkauskaite D, He Q, Kim JY, Strassheim D, Ishizaka A, Abraham E: Involvement of toll-like receptors 2 and 4 in cellular activation by high mobility group box 1 protein. *J Biol Chem* 2004, 279:7370-7377.
- 95. Yang H, Wang H, Ju Z, Ragab AA, Lundback P, Long W, Valdes-Ferrer SI, He M, Pribis JP, Li J, et al: MD-2 is required for disulfide HMGB1-dependent TLR4 signaling. *J Exp Med* 2015, 212:5-14.
- 96. Poole LB: The basics of thiols and cysteines in redox biology and chemistry. *Free Radic Biol Med* 2015, 80C:148-157.
- 97. Marino SM, Gladyshev VN: Cysteine function governs its conservation and degeneration and restricts its utilization on protein surfaces. *J Mol Biol* 2010, 404:902-916.
- 98. Takashima M, Shichiri M, Hagihara Y, Yoshida Y, Niki E: Reactivity toward oxygen radicals and antioxidant action of thiol compounds. *Biofactors* 2012, 38:240-248.
- 99. Yang H, Antoine DJ, Andersson U, Tracey KJ: The many faces of HMGB1: molecular structurefunctional activity in inflammation, apoptosis, and chemotaxis. *Journal of leukocyte biology* 2013.
- 100. Kazama H, Ricci JE, Herndon JM, Hoppe G, Green DR, Ferguson TA: Induction of immunological tolerance by apoptotic cells requires caspase-dependent oxidation of high-mobility group box-1 protein. *Immunity* 2008, 29:21-32.
- 101. Sahu D, Debnath P, Takayama Y, Iwahara J: Redox properties of the A-domain of the HMGB1 protein. *FEBS Lett* 2008, 582:3973-3978.
- 102. Venereau E, Casalgrandi M, Schiraldi M, Antoine DJ, Cattaneo A, De Marchis F, Liu J, Antonelli A, Preti A, Raeli L, et al: Mutually exclusive redox forms of HMGB1 promote cell recruitment or proinflammatory cytokine release. *J Exp Med* 2012, 209:1519-1528.
- 103. Antoine DJ, Harris HE, Andersson U, Tracey KJ, Bianchi ME: A systematic nomenclature for the redox states of high mobility group box (HMGB) proteins. *Molecular medicine* 2014, 20:135-137.
- 104. Manfredi AA, Capobianco A, Esposito A, De Cobelli F, Canu T, Monno A, Raucci A, Sanvito F, Doglioni C, Nawroth PP, et al: Maturing dendritic cells depend on RAGE for in vivo homing to lymph nodes. *J Immunol* 2008, 180:2270-2275.
- 105. Merenmies J, Pihlaskari R, Laitinen J, Wartiovaara J, Rauvala H: 30-kDa heparin-binding protein of brain (amphoterin) involved in neurite outgrowth. Amino acid sequence and localization in the filopodia of the advancing plasma membrane. *J Biol Chem* 1991, 266:16722-16729.

- 106. Chuah YK, Basir R, Talib H, Tie TH, Nordin N: Receptor for advanced glycation end products and its involvement in inflammatory diseases. *Int J Inflam* 2013, 2013:403460.
- 107. Ramasamy R, Yan SF, Schmidt AM: Receptor for AGE (RAGE): signaling mechanisms in the pathogenesis of diabetes and its complications. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 2011, 1243:88-102.
- 108. Hofmann MA, Drury S, Fu C, Qu W, Taguchi A, Lu Y, Avila C, Kambham N, Bierhaus A, Nawroth P, et al: RAGE mediates a novel proinflammatory axis: a central cell surface receptor for S100/calgranulin polypeptides. *Cell* 1999, 97:889-901.
- 109. Lu C, He JC, Cai W, Liu H, Zhu L, Vlassara H: Advanced glycation endproduct (AGE) receptor 1 is a negative regulator of the inflammatory response to AGE in mesangial cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2004, 101:11767-11772.
- 110. He M, Kubo H, Morimoto K, Fujino N, Suzuki T, Takahasi T, Yamada M, Yamaya M, Maekawa T, Yamamoto Y, Yamamoto H: Receptor for advanced glycation end products binds to phosphatidylserine and assists in the clearance of apoptotic cells. *EMBO Rep* 2011, 12:358-364.
- 111. Rauvala H, Rouhiainen A: RAGE as a receptor of HMGB1 (Amphoterin): roles in health and disease. *Curr Mol Med* 2007, 7:725-734.
- 112. Yang D, Chen Q, Yang H, Tracey KJ, Bustin M, Oppenheim JJ: High mobility group box-1 protein induces the migration and activation of human dendritic cells and acts as an alarmin. *J Leukoc Biol* 2007, 81:59-66.
- 113. Andersson U, Tracey KJ: HMGB1 is a therapeutic target for sterile inflammation and infection. *Annu Rev Immunol* 2011, 29:139-162.
- 114. Chavan SS, Huerta PT, Robbiati S, Valdes-Ferrer SI, Ochani M, Dancho M, Frankfurt M, Volpe BT, Tracey KJ, Diamond B: HMGB1 mediates cognitive impairment in sepsis survivors. *Mol Med* 2012, 18:930-937.
- 115. Calandra T, Echtenacher B, Roy DL, Pugin J, Metz CN, Hultner L, Heumann D, Mannel D, Bucala R, Glauser MP: Protection from septic shock by neutralization of macrophage migration inhibitory factor. *Nat Med* 2000, 6:164-170.
- 116. Eskandari MK, Bolgos G, Miller C, Nguyen DT, DeForge LE, Remick DG: Anti-tumor necrosis factor antibody therapy fails to prevent lethality after cecal ligation and puncture or endotoxemia. *J Immunol* 1992, 148:2724-2730.
- 117. Vanden Berghe T, Demon D, Bogaert P, Vandendriessche B, Goethals A, Depuydt B, Vuylsteke M, Roelandt R, Van Wonterghem E, Vandenbroecke J, et al: Simultaneous targeting of IL-1 and IL-18 is required for protection against inflammatory and septic shock. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2014, 189:282-291.
- 118. Kalogeris T, Baines CP, Krenz M, Korthuis RJ: Cell biology of ischemia/reperfusion injury. *Int Rev Cell Mol Biol* 2012, 298:229-317.
- 119. Tsung A, Sahai R, Tanaka H, Nakao A, Fink MP, Lotze MT, Yang H, Li J, Tracey KJ, Geller DA, Billiar TR: The nuclear factor HMGB1 mediates hepatic injury after murine liver ischemia-reperfusion. *J Exp Med* 2005, 201:1135-1143.
- 120. Zhang J, Wu Y, Weng Z, Zhou T, Feng T, Lin Y: Glycyrrhizin protects brain against ischemiareperfusion injury in mice through HMGB1-TLR4-IL-17A signaling pathway. *Brain Res* 2014, 1582:176-186.
- 121. Chen R, Hou W, Zhang Q, Kang R, Fan XG, Tang D: Emerging role of high-mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) in liver diseases. *Mol Med* 2013, 19:357-366.
- 122. Nourjah P, Ahmad SR, Karwoski C, Willy M: Estimates of acetaminophen (Paracetomal)-associated overdoses in the United States. *Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf* 2006, 15:398-405.

- 123. Alsalim W, Fadel M: Towards evidence based emergency medicine: best BETs from the Manchester Royal Infirmary. Oral methionine compared with intravenous n-acetyl cysteine for paracetamol overdose. *Emerg Med J* 2003, 20:366-367.
- 124. Antoine DJ, Williams DP, Kipar A, Laverty H, Park BK: Diet restriction inhibits apoptosis and HMGB1 oxidation and promotes inflammatory cell recruitment during acetaminophen hepatotoxicity. *Molecular medicine* 2010, 16:479-490.
- 125. Martin-Murphy BV, Holt MP, Ju C: The role of damage associated molecular pattern molecules in acetaminophen-induced liver injury in mice. *Toxicol Lett* 2010, 192:387-394.
- 126. Antoine DJ, Jenkins RE, Dear JW, Williams DP, McGill MR, Sharpe MR, Craig DG, Simpson KJ, Jaeschke H, Park BK: Molecular forms of HMGB1 and keratin-18 as mechanistic biomarkers for mode of cell death and prognosis during clinical acetaminophen hepatotoxicity. *J Hepatol* 2012, 56:1070-1079.
- 127. Antoine DJ, Dear JW, Starkey-Lewis P, Platt V, Coyle J, Masson M, Thanacoody RH, Gray AJ, Webb DJ, Moggs JG, et al: Mechanistic biomarkers provide early and sensitive detection of acetaminopheninduced acute liver injury at first presentation to hospital. *Hepatology* 2013.
- 128. Shah N, Montes de Oca M, Jover-Cobos M, Tanamoto K, Muroi M, Sugiyama K, Davies NA, Mookerjee RP, Dhar DK, Jalan R: Role of toll-like receptor 4 in mediating multiorgan dysfunction in mice with acetaminophen induced acute liver failure. *Liver Transpl* 2013, 19:751-761.
- 129. Huebener P, Pradere JP, Hernandez C, Gwak GY, Caviglia JM, Mu X, Loike JD, Jenkins RE, Antoine DJ, Schwabe RF: The HMGB1/RAGE axis triggers neutrophil-mediated injury amplification following necrosis. *J Clin Invest* 2015, 125:539-550.
- 130. Kokkola R, Sundberg E, Ulfgren AK, Palmblad K, Li J, Wang H, Ulloa L, Yang H, Yan XJ, Furie R, et al: High mobility group box chromosomal protein 1: a novel proinflammatory mediator in synovitis. *Arthritis Rheum* 2002, 46:2598-2603.
- 131. Taniguchi N, Kawahara K, Yone K, Hashiguchi T, Yamakuchi M, Goto M, Inoue K, Yamada S, Ijiri K, Matsunaga S, et al: High mobility group box chromosomal protein 1 plays a role in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis as a novel cytokine. *Arthritis and rheumatism* 2003, 48:971-981.
- 132. Kokkola R, Li J, Sundberg E, Aveberger AC, Palmblad K, Yang H, Tracey KJ, Andersson U, Harris HE: Successful treatment of collagen-induced arthritis in mice and rats by targeting extracellular high mobility group box chromosomal protein 1 activity. *Arthritis Rheum* 2003, 48:2052-2058.
- 133. Hamada T, Torikai M, Kuwazuru A, Tanaka M, Horai N, Fukuda T, Yamada S, Nagayama S, Hashiguchi K, Sunahara N, et al: Extracellular high mobility group box chromosomal protein 1 is a coupling factor for hypoxia and inflammation in arthritis. *Arthritis and rheumatism* 2008, 58:2675-2685.
- 134. Pullerits R, Jonsson IM, Verdrengh M, Bokarewa M, Andersson U, Erlandsson-Harris H, Tarkowski A: High mobility group box chromosomal protein 1, a DNA binding cytokine, induces arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum* 2003, 48:1693-1700.
- 135. Gowdie PJ, Tse SM: Juvenile idiopathic arthritis. *Pediatr Clin North Am* 2012, 59:301-327.
- 136. Petty RE, Southwood TR, Manners P, Baum J, Glass DN, Goldenberg J, He X, Maldonado-Cocco J, Orozco-Alcala J, Prieur AM, et al: International League of Associations for Rheumatology classification of juvenile idiopathic arthritis: second revision, Edmonton, 2001. *J Rheumatol* 2004, 31:390-392.
- 137. Adib N, Silman A, Thomson W: Outcome following onset of juvenile idiopathic inflammatory arthritis: I. frequency of different outcomes. *Rheumatology (Oxford)* 2005, 44:995-1001.
- 138. Wallace CA, Huang B, Bandeira M, Ravelli A, Giannini EH: Patterns of clinical remission in select categories of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum* 2005, 52:3554-3562.

- 139. Schierbeck H, Pullerits R, Pruunsild C, Fischer M, Holzinger D, Laestadius A, Sundberg E, Harris HE: HMGB1 levels are increased in patients with juvenile idiopathic arthritis, correlate with early onset of disease, and are independent of disease duration. *J Rheumatol* 2013, 40:1604-1613.
- 140. Palumbo R, Sampaolesi M, De Marchis F, Tonlorenzi R, Colombetti S, Mondino A, Cossu G, Bianchi ME: Extracellular HMGB1, a signal of tissue damage, induces mesoangioblast migration and proliferation. *J Cell Biol* 2004, 164:441-449.
- 141. Degryse B, Bonaldi T, Scaffidi P, Muller S, Resnati M, Sanvito F, Arrigoni G, Bianchi ME: The high mobility group (HMG) boxes of the nuclear protein HMG1 induce chemotaxis and cytoskeleton reorganization in rat smooth muscle cells. *J Cell Biol* 2001, 152:1197-1206.
- 142. Seo YS, Kwon JH, Yaqoob U, Yang L, De Assuncao TM, Simonetto DA, Verma VK, Shah VH: HMGB1 recruits hepatic stellate cells and liver endothelial cells to sites of ethanol-induced parenchymal cell injury. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 2013, 305:G838-848.
- 143. Palumbo R, Galvez BG, Pusterla T, De Marchis F, Cossu G, Marcu KB, Bianchi ME: Cells migrating to sites of tissue damage in response to the danger signal HMGB1 require NF-kappaB activation. *J Cell Biol* 2007, 179:33-40.
- 144. Kanellakis P, Agrotis A, Kyaw TS, Koulis C, Ahrens I, Mori S, Takahashi HK, Liu K, Peter K, Nishibori M, Bobik A: High-mobility group box protein 1 neutralization reduces development of diet-induced atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein e-deficient mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2011, 31:313-319.
- 145. Schlueter C, Weber H, Meyer B, Rogalla P, Roser K, Hauke S, Bullerdiek J: Angiogenetic signaling through hypoxia: HMGB1: an angiogenetic switch molecule. *Am J Pathol* 2005, 166:1259-1263.
- 146. Lin Q, Yang XP, Fang D, Ren X, Zhou H, Fang J, Liu X, Zhou S, Wen F, Yao X, et al: High-mobility group box-1 mediates toll-like receptor 4-dependent angiogenesis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2011, 31:1024-1032.
- 147. Grivennikov SI, Greten FR, Karin M: Immunity, inflammation, and cancer. *Cell* 2010, 140:883-899.
- 148. Liu L, Yang M, Kang R, Wang Z, Zhao Y, Yu Y, Xie M, Yin X, Livesey KM, Lotze MT, et al: HMGB1induced autophagy promotes chemotherapy resistance in leukemia cells. *Leukemia* 2011, 25:23-31.
- 149. Yang H, Tracey KJ: Targeting HMGB1 in inflammation. *Biochimica et biophysica acta* 2010, 1799:149-156.
- 150. Ostberg T, Wahamaa H, Palmblad K, Ito N, Stridh P, Shoshan M, Lotze MT, Harris HE, Andersson U: Oxaliplatin retains HMGB1 intranuclearly and ameliorates collagen type II-induced arthritis. *Arthritis Res Ther* 2008, 10:R1.
- 151. Fang H, Liu A, Dahmen U, Dirsch O: Dual role of chloroquine in liver ischemia reperfusion injury: reduction of liver damage in early phase, but aggravation in late phase. *Cell Death Dis* 2013, 4:e694.
- 152. Yang M, Cao L, Xie M, Yu Y, Kang R, Yang L, Zhao M, Tang D: Chloroquine inhibits HMGB1 inflammatory signaling and protects mice from lethal sepsis. *Biochem Pharmacol* 2013, 86:410-418.
- 153. Chiba S, Baghdadi M, Akiba H, Yoshiyama H, Kinoshita I, Dosaka-Akita H, Fujioka Y, Ohba Y, Gorman JV, Colgan JD, et al: Tumor-infiltrating DCs suppress nucleic acid-mediated innate immune responses through interactions between the receptor TIM-3 and the alarmin HMGB1. *Nat Immunol* 2012, 13:832-842.
- 154. Ito T, Kawahara K, Okamoto K, Yamada S, Yasuda M, Imaizumi H, Nawa Y, Meng X, Shrestha B, Hashiguchi T, Maruyama I: Proteolytic cleavage of high mobility group box 1 protein by thrombin-thrombomodulin complexes. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2008, 28:1825-1830.
- 155. Marchetti C, Di Carlo A, Facchiano F, Senatore C, De Cristofaro R, Luzi A, Federici M, Romani M, Napolitano M, Capogrossi MC, Germani A: High mobility group box 1 is a novel substrate of dipeptidyl peptidase-IV. *Diabetologia* 2012, 55:236-244.

- 156. Li J, Wang H, Mason JM, Levine J, Yu M, Ulloa L, Czura CJ, Tracey KJ, Yang H: Recombinant HMGB1 with cytokine-stimulating activity. *J Immunol Methods* 2004, 289:211-223.
- 157. Brand DD, Latham KA, Rosloniec EF: Collagen-induced arthritis. *Nat Protoc* 2007, 2:1269-1275.
- 158. Asquith DL, Miller AM, McInnes IB, Liew FY: Animal models of rheumatoid arthritis. *Eur J Immunol* 2009, 39:2040-2044.
- 159. Ostberg T, Kawane K, Nagata S, Yang H, Chavan S, Klevenvall L, Bianchi ME, Harris HE, Andersson U, Palmblad K: Protective targeting of high mobility group box chromosomal protein 1 in a spontaneous arthritis model. *Arthritis Rheum* 2010, 62:2963-2972.
- 160. Kannan K, Ortmann RA, Kimpel D: Animal models of rheumatoid arthritis and their relevance to human disease. *Pathophysiology* 2005, 12:167-181.
- 161. Kawane K, Ohtani M, Miwa K, Kizawa T, Kanbara Y, Yoshioka Y, Yoshikawa H, Nagata S: Chronic polyarthritis caused by mammalian DNA that escapes from degradation in macrophages. *Nature* 2006, 443:998-1002.
- 162. James LP, Mayeux PR, Hinson JA: Acetaminophen-induced hepatotoxicity. *Drug Metab Dispos* 2003, 31:1499-1506.
- 163. Jaeschke H: Role of inflammation in the mechanism of acetaminophen-induced hepatotoxicity. *Expert Opin Drug Metab Toxicol* 2005, 1:389-397.
- 164. Lundback P, Stridh P, Klevenvall L, Jenkins RE, Fischer M, Sundberg E, Andersson U, Antoine DJ, Harris HE: Characterization of the Inflammatory Properties of Actively Released HMGB1 in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. *Antioxid Redox Signal* 2014.
- 165. Mitchell JR, Jollow DJ, Potter WZ, Davis DC, Gillette JR, Brodie BB: Acetaminophen-induced hepatic necrosis. I. Role of drug metabolism. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 1973, 187:185-194.
- 166. McGill MR, Williams CD, Xie Y, Ramachandran A, Jaeschke H: Acetaminophen-induced liver injury in rats and mice: comparison of protein adducts, mitochondrial dysfunction, and oxidative stress in the mechanism of toxicity. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol* 2012, 264:387-394.
- 167. Nowak P, Nystrom J, Troseid M: High levels of HMGB1 in plasma may be due to ex vivo cell necrosis. *Anticancer Res* 2012, 32:4067-4069.
- 168. Kuroiwa Y, Takakusagi Y, Kusayanagi T, Kuramochi K, Imai T, Hirayama T, Ito I, Yoshida M, Sakaguchi K, Sugawara F: Identification and characterization of the direct interaction between methotrexate (MTX) and high-mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) protein. *PLoS One* 2013, 8:e63073.
- 169. Urbonaviciute V, Meister S, Furnrohr BG, Frey B, Guckel E, Schett G, Herrmann M, Voll RE: Oxidation of the alarmin high-mobility group box 1 protein (HMGB1) during apoptosis. *Autoimmunity* 2009, 42:305-307.
- 170. Urbonaviciute V, Furnrohr BG, Weber C, Haslbeck M, Wilhelm S, Herrmann M, Voll RE: Factors masking HMGB1 in human serum and plasma. *J Leukoc Biol* 2007, 81:67-74.
- 171. Antoine DJ, Williams DP, Kipar A, Jenkins RE, Regan SL, Sathish JG, Kitteringham NR, Park BK: Highmobility group box-1 protein and keratin-18, circulating serum proteins informative of acetaminophen-induced necrosis and apoptosis in vivo. *Toxicol Sci* 2009, 112:521-531.
- 172. Park S, Lippard SJ: Redox state-dependent interaction of HMGB1 and cisplatin-modified DNA. *Biochemistry* 2011, 50:2567-2574.
- 173. Chung HS, Wang SB, Venkatraman V, Murray CI, Van Eyk JE: Cysteine oxidative posttranslational modifications: emerging regulation in the cardiovascular system. *Circ Res* 2013, 112:382-392.
- 174. Vezzoli M, Castellani P, Corna G, Castiglioni A, Bosurgi L, Monno A, Brunelli S, Manfredi AA, Rubartelli A, Rovere-Querini P: High-mobility group box 1 release and redox regulation accompany regeneration and remodeling of skeletal muscle. *Antioxid Redox Signal* 2011, 15:2161-2174.

- 175. Lim SY, Raftery MJ, Goyette J, Hsu K, Geczy CL: Oxidative modifications of S100 proteins: functional regulation by redox. *J Leukoc Biol* 2009, 86:577-587.
- 176. Maroso M, Balosso S, Ravizza T, Liu J, Aronica E, Iyer AM, Rossetti C, Molteni M, Casalgrandi M, Manfredi AA, et al: Toll-like receptor 4 and high-mobility group box-1 are involved in ictogenesis and can be targeted to reduce seizures. *Nat Med* 2010, 16:413-419.
- 177. Aneja RK, Tsung A, Sjodin H, Gefter JV, Delude RL, Billiar TR, Fink MP: Preconditioning with high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) induces lipopolysaccharide (LPS) tolerance. *J Leukoc Biol* 2008, 84:1326-1334.
- 178. Izuishi K, Tsung A, Jeyabalan G, Critchlow ND, Li J, Tracey KJ, Demarco RA, Lotze MT, Fink MP, Geller DA, Billiar TR: Cutting edge: high-mobility group box 1 preconditioning protects against liver ischemia-reperfusion injury. *J Immunol* 2006, 176:7154-7158.
- 179. Lu B, Antoine DJ, Kwan K, Lundback P, Wahamaa H, Schierbeck H, Robinson M, Van Zoelen MA, Yang H, Li J, et al: JAK/STAT1 signaling promotes HMGB1 hyperacetylation and nuclear translocation. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2014, 111:3068-3073.
- 180. Chen CJ, Shi Y, Hearn A, Fitzgerald K, Golenbock D, Reed G, Akira S, Rock KL: MyD88-dependent IL-1 receptor signaling is essential for gouty inflammation stimulated by monosodium urate crystals. *J Clin Invest* 2006, 116:2262-2271.
- 181. Zhou R, Yazdi AS, Menu P, Tschopp J: A role for mitochondria in NLRP3 inflammasome activation. *Nature* 2011, 469:221-225.
- 182. Sanlioglu S, Williams CM, Samavati L, Butler NS, Wang G, McCray PB, Jr., Ritchie TC, Hunninghake GW, Zandi E, Engelhardt JF: Lipopolysaccharide induces Rac1-dependent reactive oxygen species formation and coordinates tumor necrosis factor-alpha secretion through IKK regulation of NF-kappa B. *J Biol Chem* 2001, 276:30188-30198.
- 183. Cruz CM, Rinna A, Forman HJ, Ventura AL, Persechini PM, Ojcius DM: ATP activates a reactive oxygen species-dependent oxidative stress response and secretion of proinflammatory cytokines in macrophages. *J Biol Chem* 2007, 282:2871-2879.
- 184. Laroux FS, Romero X, Wetzler L, Engel P, Terhorst C: Cutting edge: MyD88 controls phagocyte NADPH oxidase function and killing of gram-negative bacteria. *J Immunol* 2005, 175:5596-5600.
- 185. Lambeth JD: NOX enzymes and the biology of reactive oxygen. *Nat Rev Immunol* 2004, 4:181-189.
- 186. Murphy MP: How mitochondria produce reactive oxygen species. *Biochem* J2009, 417:1-13.
- 187. West AP, Brodsky IE, Rahner C, Woo DK, Erdjument-Bromage H, Tempst P, Walsh MC, Choi Y, Shadel GS, Ghosh S: TLR signalling augments macrophage bactericidal activity through mitochondrial ROS. *Nature* 2011, 472:476-480.
- 188. Canna SW, de Jesus AA, Gouni S, Brooks SR, Marrero B, Liu Y, DiMattia MA, Zaal KJ, Sanchez GA, Kim H, et al: An activating NLRC4 inflammasome mutation causes autoinflammation with recurrent macrophage activation syndrome. *Nat Genet* 2014, 46:1140-1146.
- 189. Aksentijevich I, C DP, Remmers EF, Mueller JL, Le J, Kolodner RD, Moak Z, Chuang M, Austin F, Goldbach-Mansky R, et al: The clinical continuum of cryopyrinopathies: novel CIAS1 mutations in North American patients and a new cryopyrin model. *Arthritis Rheum* 2007, 56:1273-1285.
- 190. Palmblad K, Schierbeck H, Sundberg E, Horne AC, Harris HE, Henter JI, Antoine DJ, Andersson U: High systemic levels of the cytokine-inducing HMGB1 isoform secreted in severe macrophage activation syndrome. *Mol Med* 2014.
- 191. Qing DY, Conegliano D, Shashaty MG, Seo J, Reilly JP, Worthen GS, Huh D, Meyer NJ, Mangalmurti NS: Red blood cells induce necroptosis of lung endothelial cells and increase susceptibility to lung inflammation. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2014, 190:1243-1254.

- 192. Smith CC, Davidson SM, Lim SY, Simpkin JC, Hothersall JS, Yellon DM: Necrostatin: a potentially novel cardioprotective agent? *Cardiovasc Drugs Ther* 2007, 21:227-233.
- 193. Linkermann A, Brasen JH, Himmerkus N, Liu S, Huber TB, Kunzendorf U, Krautwald S: Rip1 (receptor-interacting protein kinase 1) mediates necroptosis and contributes to renal ischemia/reperfusion injury. *Kidney Int* 2012, 81:751-761.
- 194. Duprez L, Takahashi N, Van Hauwermeiren F, Vandendriessche B, Goossens V, Vanden Berghe T, Declercq W, Libert C, Cauwels A, Vandenabeele P: RIP kinase-dependent necrosis drives lethal systemic inflammatory response syndrome. *Immunity* 2011, 35:908-918.
- 195. Kornblit B, Munthe-Fog L, Petersen SL, Madsen HO, Vindelov L, Garred P: The genetic variation of the human HMGB1 gene. *Tissue Antigens* 2007, 70:151-156.
- 196. Kornblit B, Munthe-Fog L, Madsen HO, Strom J, Vindelov L, Garred P: Association of HMGB1 polymorphisms with outcome in patients with systemic inflammatory response syndrome. *Crit Care* 2008, 12:R83.
- 197. Eigenbrod T, Bode KA, Dalpke AH: Early inhibition of IL-1beta expression by IFN-gamma is mediated by impaired binding of NF-kappaB to the IL-1beta promoter but is independent of nitric oxide. *J Immunol* 2013, 190:6533-6541.
- 198. De Boer ML, Hu J, Kalvakolanu DV, Hasday JD, Cross AS: IFN-gamma inhibits lipopolysaccharideinduced interleukin-1 beta in primary murine macrophages via a Stat1-dependent pathway. *J Interferon Cytokine Res* 2001, 21:485-494.
- 199. Mishra BB, Rathinam VA, Martens GW, Martinot AJ, Kornfeld H, Fitzgerald KA, Sassetti CM: Nitric oxide controls the immunopathology of tuberculosis by inhibiting NLRP3 inflammasome-dependent processing of IL-1beta. *Nat Immunol* 2013, 14:52-60.
- 200. Kim JH, Kim SJ, Lee IS, Lee MS, Uematsu S, Akira S, Oh KI: Bacterial endotoxin induces the release of high mobility group box 1 via the IFN-beta signaling pathway. *J Immunol* 2009, 182:2458-2466.
- 201. Rathinam VA, Vanaja SK, Waggoner L, Sokolovska A, Becker C, Stuart LM, Leong JM, Fitzgerald KA: TRIF licenses caspase-11-dependent NLRP3 inflammasome activation by gram-negative bacteria. *Cell* 2012, 150:606-619.
- 202. Andersson U, Harris HE: The role of HMGB1 in the pathogenesis of rheumatic disease. *Biochimica et biophysica acta* 2010, 1799:141-148.
- 203. Yu Y, Su K: Neutrophil Extracellular Traps and Systemic Lupus Erythematosus. *J Clin Cell Immunol* 2013, 4.
- 204. Steinberg BE, Grinstein S: Unconventional roles of the NADPH oxidase: signaling, ion homeostasis, and cell death. *Sci STKE* 2007, 2007:pe11.
- 205. Garcia-Romo GS, Caielli S, Vega B, Connolly J, Allantaz F, Xu Z, Punaro M, Baisch J, Guiducci C, Coffman RL, et al: Netting neutrophils are major inducers of type I IFN production in pediatric systemic lupus erythematosus. *Science translational medicine* 2011, 3:73ra20.
- 206. Parker H, Dragunow M, Hampton MB, Kettle AJ, Winterbourn CC: Requirements for NADPH oxidase and myeloperoxidase in neutrophil extracellular trap formation differ depending on the stimulus. *J Leukoc Biol* 2012, 92:841-849.
- 207. Abdulahad DA, Westra J, Bijzet J, Limburg PC, Kallenberg CG, Bijl M: High mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) and anti-HMGB1 antibodies and their relation to disease characteristics in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Res Ther* 2011, 13:R71.
- 208. Urbonaviciute V, Furnrohr BG, Meister S, Munoz L, Heyder P, De Marchis F, Bianchi ME, Kirschning C, Wagner H, Manfredi AA, et al: Induction of inflammatory and immune responses by HMGB1nucleosome complexes: implications for the pathogenesis of SLE. *J Exp Med* 2008, 205:3007-3018.

- 209. Kasapcopur O, Yologlu N, Ozyazgan Y, Ercan G, Caliskan S, Sever L, Ozdogan H, Arisoy N: Uveitis and anti nuclear antibody positivity in children with juvenile idiopathic arthritis. *Indian Pediatr* 2004, 41:1035-1039.
- 210. Tomida M, Ishimaru JI, Murayama K, Kajimoto T, Kurachi M, Era S, Shibata T: Intra-articular oxidative state correlated with the pathogenesis of disorders of the temporomandibular joint. *Br J Oral Maxillofac Surg* 2004, 42:405-409.
- 211. Miller AA, De Silva TM, Jackman KA, Sobey CG: Effect of gender and sex hormones on vascular oxidative stress. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol* 2007, 34:1037-1043.
- 212. Malorni W, Straface E, Matarrese P, Ascione B, Coinu R, Canu S, Galluzzo P, Marino M, Franconi F: Redox state and gender differences in vascular smooth muscle cells. *FEBS Lett* 2008, 582:635-642.
- 213. Simon HU, Haj-Yehia A, Levi-Schaffer F: Role of reactive oxygen species (ROS) in apoptosis induction. *Apoptosis* 2000, 5:415-418.
- 214. Guzy RD, Hoyos B, Robin E, Chen H, Liu L, Mansfield KD, Simon MC, Hammerling U, Schumacker PT: Mitochondrial complex III is required for hypoxia-induced ROS production and cellular oxygen sensing. *Cell Metab* 2005, 1:401-408.
- 215. Bodamyali T, Stevens CR, Billingham ME, Ohta S, Blake DR: Influence of hypoxia in inflammatory synovitis. *Ann Rheum Dis* 1998, 57:703-710.
- 216. Qin S, Wang H, Yuan R, Li H, Ochani M, Ochani K, Rosas-Ballina M, Czura CJ, Huston JM, Miller E, et al: Role of HMGB1 in apoptosis-mediated sepsis lethality. *J Exp Med* 2006, 203:1637-1642.
- 217. Day R: Adverse reactions to TNF-alpha inhibitors in rheumatoid arthritis. *Lancet* 2002, 359:540-541.
- 218. Klareskog L, van der Heijde D, de Jager JP, Gough A, Kalden J, Malaise M, Martin Mola E, Pavelka K, Sany J, Settas L, et al: Therapeutic effect of the combination of etanercept and methotrexate compared with each treatment alone in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: double-blind randomised controlled trial. *Lancet* 2004, 363:675-681.
- 219. Hosono M, Endo K, Sakahara H, Watanabe Y, Saga T, Nakai T, Kawai C, Matsumori A, Yamada T, Watanabe T, et al.: Human/mouse chimeric antibodies show low reactivity with human anti-murine antibodies (HAMA). *Br J Cancer* 1992, 65:197-200.
- 220. Chan AC, Carter PJ: Therapeutic antibodies for autoimmunity and inflammation. *Nat Rev Immunol* 2010, 10:301-316.
- 221. Vidarsson G, Dekkers G, Rispens T: IgG subclasses and allotypes: from structure to effector functions. *Front Immunol* 2014, 5:520.
- 222. Yohe HC, O'Hara KA, Hunt JA, Kitzmiller TJ, Wood SG, Bement JL, Bement WJ, Szakacs JG, Wrighton SA, Jacobs JM, et al: Involvement of Toll-like receptor 4 in acetaminophen hepatotoxicity. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 2006, 290:G1269-1279.
- 223. Strohl WR: Optimization of Fc-mediated effector functions of monoclonal antibodies. *Curr Opin Biotechnol* 2009, 20:685-691.
- 224. Idusogie EE, Presta LG, Gazzano-Santoro H, Totpal K, Wong PY, Ultsch M, Meng YG, Mulkerrin MG: Mapping of the C1q binding site on rituxan, a chimeric antibody with a human IgG1 Fc. *J Immunol* 2000, 164:4178-4184.
- 225. Johri A, Beal MF: Mitochondrial dysfunction in neurodegenerative diseases. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 2012, 342:619-630.
- 226. Albers DS, Beal MF: Mitochondrial dysfunction and oxidative stress in aging and neurodegenerative disease. *J Neural Transm Suppl* 2000, 59:133-154.